A Mixed Methods Examination of Immersive Virtual Reality Green Exercise.

Arran Hutchinson

A thesis submission for the degree of Master of Science (By Dissertation)

In

Health and Exercise Science

School of Sport, Rehabilitation & Exercise Science

University of Essex

Date of submission for examination: September 2023

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisors, Dr Mike Rogerson, Dr Matthew Taylor and Dr Edward Hope for their guidance during research. I'd also like to thank those who volunteered to participate, making this research possible.

Thesis Abstract

There is increasing research suggesting virtual reality (VR) can enhance exercise experience, yielding additional psychophysiological benefits. Combining VR, nature and exercise may provide additional health benefits compared to indoor (control) and virtual urban exercise; thus, this thesis' aims are:

a) to examine how VR environments can influence psychophysiological outcomes of exercise

b) to explore individual expectations and reactions to using VR exercise.

The first study was designed to assess green (nature) and urban VR environments on psychophysiological outcomes during a controlled cycling-based exercise. Participants (n=12) cycled at an RPE of 12 for ten minutes. Participants reported improvements in positive and negative affect from pre- to post-exercise in the virtual green condition (p<0.001). Yet, compared to the virtual urban condition no significant difference was observed (p>0.05). A significant difference was observed in positive affect between the control condition (no VR) and the virtual green condition (p>0.001). Heart rate was significantly higher in the control condition compared to the urban (p=0.005) and green (p=0.02) conditions. Distance travelled (m) was significantly higher in the control condition compared to the urban (p=0.003); there was no significant difference between the green and urban; and green and control condition (p>0.05). Results revealed virtual green exercise can be beneficial to psychological outcomes but compared to urban/indoor environments, the results can vary. Little is known about participant thoughts and beliefs regarding VR, Study 2 was a qualitative study designed to assess expectations and reactions to VR exercise. Participants reported limited VR experience. VR improved enjoyment, and

motivation and lowered perceived effort (despite RPE 12 instructions. Participants preferred the green over urban and indoor environments and suggested VR should be a substitute for real outdoor exercise. Overall, VR improved the exercise experience of participants. Future research should branch into clinical populations that may benefit from virtual green exercise.

Table of Contents

1.0	Thesis	Justification	. 10
2.0	Introdu	ction	. 12
2	.1 Env	/ironments and Health	. 12
	2.1.1	The Natural Environment	. 12
	2.1.2	The Urban Environment	. 16
	2.1.3	Technology and Nature	. 18
	2.1.4	Virtual Reality: Immersion, Cyber Sickness, and Mood Influence	. 21
2	.2 Phy	/sical Activity Behaviours and Nature	. 25
	2.2.1	Green Exercise versus Urban/Indoor Exercise	. 28
	2.2.2	Virtual Reality for Negating the Confounding Factors of Green Exercis 30	se
	2.2.3	What is the optimal dose of green and IVN exercise?	. 38
2	.3 The	esis Aims	. 40
3.0	Influe	ences of immersive virtual environments on psychological and	
phy	ysiologi	cal outcomes of a controlled exercise	. 41
3	.1 Intr	oduction	. 41
	3.1.1	Virtual Green Exercise	. 41
	3.1.2	Exercise-Environments and Affect	. 43
	3.1.3	Attention Restoration Theory and Directed Attention	. 46
	3.1.4	Exercise and Directed Attention (Transient Hypofrontality)	. 47
	3.1.5	Directed Attention Virtual Research	. 48
	3.1.6	Gap in Research	. 48
3	.2 Me	thods	. 49
	3.2.1	Design and Procedure	. 50
	3.2.2	Description of Environment Settings	. 50
	3.2.3	Measures	. 51
	3.2.4	Procedure	. 53
	3.2.5	Statistical Analysis	. 55
3	.3 Res	sults	. 56
	3.3.1	Psychological Measures	. 57
	3.3.2	Physiological Measures	. 62
3	.4 Dis	cussion	. 65
	3.4.1	Psychological Measures	. 66
	3.4.2	Physiological Measures	. 69
	3.4.3	Strengths and limitations	. 71

3.	.5	Con	clusion	73
4.0	А	Qua	alitative Exploration of Expectations and Reactions to Immersive	
Virt	ual	Real	ity Cycling	76
4.	.1	Intro	oduction	76
	4.1	.1	Immersion	76
	4.1	.2	Cyber Sickness	78
	4.1	.3	Expectations and Reactions to Virtual Reality Exercise	80
4.	.2	Met	hods	81
4.	.3	Data	a Analysis	83
4.	.4	Res	ults	84
	4.4 Ans	.1 swers	Expectations of Immersive Virtual Reality Exercise (Pre-Study Questio	n 86
	4.4	.3	Reactions of Immersive Virtual Reality Exercise (Post-Study Question	
	Ans	swers	5)	90
4.	.5	Disc	cussion	97
	4.5	.1	Pre-Intervention	97
	4.5	.2	Post Intervention	99
	4.5	.3	Strengths and Limitations of the Study10	05
4.	.6	Con	clusion1	06
5.0	G	Gene	ral Discussion	07
5.	.1	Mai	n Findings of Research10	80
5.	.2	Prac	ctical Implications1	11
5.	.3	Limi	itations and Future Research1	13
5.	.4	Con	clusions1	14
6.0	R	Refer	ences	16

List of Figures

Figure 2.1: Conceptual framework adapted from Markevych et al., (94,95)
Figure 2.2: Barton et al ., dose-response relationship for the effect of exercise
duration on mood (3)
Figure 2.3: Barton et al ., dose-response relationship for the effect of exercise
intensity on mood (3)
Figure 3.1: Virtual Green Outdoors Condition51
Figure 3.2: Virtual Urban Outdoor Condition51
Figure 3.3: Control Condition51
Figure 3.4: Mean (±SD) pre- and post-exercise Positive Affect scores by condition;
higher scores represent a greater level of positive affect
Figure 3.5: Mean (±SD) pre- and post-exercise Negative Affect scores by condition;
higher scores represent a greater level of negative affect
Figure 3.6: Mean (±SD) pre- and post-exercise Backwards Digit Span test scores by
condition; higher scores represent a greater level of backwards digit span test
scores
Figure 3.7:Mean (±SD) pre-exercise Backwards Digit Span test scores by visit;
higher scores represent a greater level of backwards digit span test scores
Figure 3.8:Mean (±SD) post-exercise Backwards Digit Span test scores by visit;
higher scores represent a greater level of backwards digit span test scores
Figure 3.9: Mean (±SD) exercise Heart Rate by condition; higher scores represent a
greater level of heart rate
Figure 3.10:Mean (±SD) post-exercise Distance by condition; higher scores
represent a greater distance cycled63
Figure 3.11: Mean post-exercise Heart Rate and Distance Cycled (m); higher scores
represent a greater level of heart rate64
Figure 4.1: Dimensions and Themes of Expectations of Immersive Virtual Exercise85
Figure 4.2: Dimension and Themes of Reactions of Immersive Virtual Exercise 85

List of Tables

Table 3.1: Mean pre- and post-exercise (±1 SD) values by condition.	56
Table 3.2: Mean pre- and post-exercise (±1 SD) by visit	56

Abbreviations

IVE	Immersive Virtual Environment
IVN	Immersive Virtual Nature
VR	Virtual Reality
BDST	Backwards Digit Span Test
bpm	Beats Per Minute

1.0 Thesis Justification

Century living, especially in developed countries, is linked to the increase in noncommunicable physical and mental health conditions (1). These conditions are often caused by physical inactivity, daily stresses and variance in behavioural choices (1). Physical inactivity causes 1.9 million deaths per year worldwide and roughly 1 in 25 of all deaths (2, 3). Exercise has been shown to provide a wide range of health benefits, from protecting against disease to enhancing physical and mental health (4). Regular exercise decreases the risk of morbidity and mortality from coronary heart disease and stroke (5). Furthermore, low exercise levels are a major cause of obesity and contribute to the rising cases of diabetes and cancers (5). Sedentary behaviour is increasing in numerous developed countries, with global estimates showing that one-quarter of adults are insufficiently active worldwide (4, 5). Technological developments with a modernised sedentary lifestyle have caused an increase in diseases associated with inactivity such as obesity and other noncommunicable diseases (6). A cross-sectional study researching the relationship between overall sedentary time and risk of depression found that those who reported greater amounts of overall sedentary time were at a higher risk of having symptoms of depression (7). Exercise is often prescribed as an effective measure for treating and even preventing mental health issues such as anxiety and depression (8). Public health recommendations for aerobic exercise are effective in treating mild to major depression (9). Moreover, exercise is increasingly being recommended to improve the quality of life of individuals with or without health conditions (8).

The environment in which exercise takes place has appeared as an additional element that can determine the benefits seen through exercise (4). It has been

suggested exercising in the presence of nature, more commonly known as green exercise, can enhance the health benefits seen by regular exercise, thus offering additional value regarding disease prevention and overall health improvement of a population (10). A recent systematic review revealed that exercising in a natural environment improved anxiety, energy and mood compared to an urban environment (11). Yet, there is increasing threat to the natural environment, due to urbanisation and populations moving away from this setting, thereby potential health benefits associated with nature are lost (12). The percentage of the world's population that live in these urban areas has increased from 30%-54%, with the United States of America and Canada being as high as 84% post-war (13). Because of the increase in urbanisation, more people are now facing the prospect of living in environments with fewer green spaces (14). This separation from the natural environment could have a detrimental effect on an individual's wellbeing (15, 16). A two-week experimental study revealed that positive affect and feelings of elevation were significantly higher when individuals experienced a greater frequency of nature interactions (17).

Due to the increase in urbanisation, there has been growing interest in using virtual environments that depict nature to enhance public health (18). With the development of affordable and user-friendly virtual reality technology, human-nature interactions could transition from real interactions to virtual interactions (1). Virtual reality can simulate a sense of immersion that is not seen by traditional two-dimensional displays (19). According to research on actual nature exposure, immersion within a natural environment may be crucial to receiving additional health benefits (20). Regarding green exercise, virtual reality might be the future for individuals who can't access nature typically.

2.0 Introduction

2.1 Environments and Health

2.1.1 The Natural Environment

The natural environment is increasingly being recognised as crucial to human health and wellbeing (27). This can be seen by the growing pool of research that has explored the relationship between the natural environment and health (21-23). Research often suggests that there is a positive relationship, with exposure to natural environments improving individuals' psychological wellbeing (24-26) and physical wellbeing (27). The natural environment encompasses any outdoor spaces that retain noticeable elements of nature, ranging from pristine or seminatural areas to urban green or blue spaces, including green infrastructure (28). Thus the natural environment represents a range of spaces such as gardens and urban allotments, parks, wilderness, rivers, lakes and farmland (28)(19). Furthermore, an individual may also engage with nature by viewing natural environments through buildings, in photos or movies and virtual reality set-ups (19).

During the last decade, scientific interest in the relationship between human health and the natural environment has increased significantly, as shown by the increase in the number of papers published annually (29). A large selection of health factors have been researched, from physiological to mental health and wellbeing, as well as self-reported general health (22, 30, 31). The diversity in health factors is complimented by the diversity in gaining access to nature or green space (32). Living in an area with a large percentage of green space, observing nature through a window and having access to parks and green spaces have all been positively associated with improved health factors (32). The different types of nature individuals are exposed to that have been shown to affect psychological outcomes, such as mood, are placed into certain categories: virtual or simulated nature (e.g. images, videos and virtual reality), viewing nature passively (e.g. sitting in a park or through a window), walking in nature, green exercise studies and self-reported or observational studies of nature exposure on mood (1). All categories, such as walking in woodland and sitting in a park, have been shown to improve psychological outcomes, yet the magnitude of the effect can vary, for example, viewing nature virtually creates less of a mood effect than actual nature does (33, 34).

One of the most common outcomes when interacting with nature is improved affect and emotional wellbeing (33). Research conducted in Japan and China points to a plethora of positive psychological and physiological health benefits associated with the practice of Forest Bathing (immersing oneself in nature) (35). The reported research suggests Forest Bathing increases parasympathetic nervous system activity, which is frequently linked with a decrease in stress, negative affect and an increase in positive emotions; increases mental relaxation, aids with depression and anxiety elicits human feelings of "awe" and increases gratitude and selflessness (1, 35, 36). A fundamental limitation of Forest-Bathing research is the sampling bias, with the majority of studies consisting entirely of males (37, 38). Nevertheless, results suggest that Forest Bathing reduces the severity of signs and symptoms of depression in older adults and indicates a unanimous preference for forest walks versus urban walks (38, 39).

One mechanism suggesting the relationship between nature interaction and psychological wellbeing is the Pyscho-Evolutionary Stress Reduction theory (40). The Pyscho-Evolutionary Stress Reduction theory suggests that nature exposure

13

encourages recovery from stress (40). Interacting with nature creates positive distractions from daily stresses and evokes feelings of interest, pleasantness and calm, thus decreasing the symptoms of stress and fostering positive affect (41). The reduction in stress restores psychological wellbeing through emotional and affective alterations (41). One study assessing this hypothesis saw self-reported ratings of positive affect increase and negative feelings, such as fear, decrease when participants viewed natural scenery compared to those that viewed a city landscape with little or no nature (42). Furthermore, decreases in self-reported stress and increases in positive affect have been found after prolonged exposure to a wilderness area (42). Further studies have reported reductions in stress predictors such as blood pressure, heart rate and stress hormones (41).

Interactions with nature can also improve cognitive functioning (43). Especially in tasks that require attention and working memory (1). Research regarding the influence of nature exposure on cognitive performance found a positive correlation between cognitive development in children and green space around schools (44). In an adult population, residents of greener public housing buildings showed higher attentional functioning compared to counterparts in barren buildings (less green surroundings) (45). The cognitive benefits of nature exposure do not seem to be triggered by changes in mood because there is no correlation between mood and cognitive functioning (46). For example, walking in winter versus summer elicited greater improvements in mood for the latter, yet there was no significant difference in cognitive functioning (43, 47, 48) Several cognitive tasks, differing in working memory load, have been used in experimental research; the backwards digit span task, which requires participants to repeat sequences of numbers, increasing in

length, in reverse order, shows the most consistent improvement after nature exposure (48, 49).

The Attention Restoration Theory offers an explanation for promoting cognitive functioning (43). This theory suggests two types of attention: directed attention, where attention is directed by a cognitive control process and involuntary attention, where attention is captured by inherently interesting stimuli (41, 43). Attention can be referred to as the process that brings a stimulus to consciousness; in other words, the process that allows us to notice something (50). Directed attention is a psychological outcome that can be influenced by the environment in which exercise is undertaken (43, 51, 52). Directed attention is the effortful cognitive ability to avoid distraction by competing stimuli (51, 53, 54). Regions of the brain that process mental effort, attention and mediation of cognitive control can fatigue over time (51, 54). This reduction in directed attention has been characterised as directed attention fatigue (51). When involuntary attention is used, this decreases the use of directed attention as mental effort is not involved, this provides an opportunity for directed attention ability to improve (43, 51, 55). Directed attention requires cognitive effort and concentration and once overused will lead to directed attention fatigue (41). Directed attention is regularly used in our everyday lives, often resulting in mental and cognitive fatigue (41). Yet, according to this theory, interacting with inherently interesting stimuli, such as the natural environment, invoked involuntary attention, thus allowing directed attention to replenish (43). One study showed that walking in nature can improve directed attention when measured with a backwards digit-span task (43). Furthermore, it has been reported that resting for one hour in a natural environment (outdoor garden) results in improvements in directed attention (41).

Involuntary views of nature or the presence of plants have also reported a reduction in mental fatigue in a workplace environment (41).

2.1.2 The Urban Environment

Despite the positive effects linked with interacting with the natural environment, accumulating evidence indicates that occasions for nature interactions are declining globally (56). For example, less than 40% of the population of the United Kingdom visits a natural environment in a week, with only a fraction of visits involving exercise (57). As well as the reduced opportunities for contact with the natural environment, the world population are becoming less connected with nature, which has the potential to affect a range of psychological and physiological health factors (58). Only 3% of the total world population lived in urban areas in 1800, by 1900 this had risen to 14% and by 2007 over 50% of the population of the world have been urbanised (59). Furthermore, a 2014 report by the United Nations stated that over 55% of the globe's population is currently living in an urban environment, with the number expected to increase to 68% by 2050 (13). Urban environments generally have fewer and more degraded natural ecosystems, making nature less accessible to individuals (60). Likewise, behavioural changes related to a modern lifestyle, such as increased time spent indoors and a higher preference for indoor recreational activities further reduced interactions with the natural environment (61). For example, a typical European individual will spend 15.7 hours inside per day and the average American will spend 90% of their lives indoors (42, 62). Furthermore, the rate at which individuals interact with nature is expected to decline even further, as children in the 2010s and 2020s spend less time outside than previous generations (63, 64). The

rapid increase in technological development is believed to be part of this problem, with research implying that screen time is replacing experiences with the natural environment (58).

The rapid increase in urbanisation may give rise to worldwide health issues (65). Mental health problems are a typical urban phenomenon as instability and mental isolation are features of an urban community (66). A meta-analysis conducted by Peen et al., included data from 20 adult population surveys conducted in developed countries since 1985, reporting a 38% increase in rates of depression and a 21% increase in anxiety compared to rural areas (67). Furthermore, the Centre for Urban Design and Mental Health found higher rates of most mental health problems in cities compared to villages, there were over 20% more cases of anxiety, almost 40% higher risk of depression, double the risk of schizophrenia, higher levels of stress, seclusion, and loneliness in cities (68). Yet, increased frequency of greenspace use and the existence of natural views from a window within a home are associated with increased levels of self-esteem, life satisfaction, and decreased levels of depression, anxiety and loneliness (69). Individuals living in urban environments suffer from physical and mental problems due to pollution, environmental degradation, fast-living culture and food habits compared to their nature-dwelling counterparts (68). Within an urban environment's social and cultural structure, every group tends to have its own health concerns (alcoholism, drug use, homelessness and crime), with these concerns being more concentrated within a city (59).

The rapid increase in technological development and increased urbanisation are believed to be decreasing an individual's chance of being exposed to nature (56, 58). Yet, recent technological developments may be the answer to increasing humannature interactions.

2.1.3 Technology and Nature

Technology and nature is somewhat a broad concept; it incorporates any technology that mediates, augments and/or stimulates an individual's experience of the natural world (70). A recent development in technology is the advancement in virtual reality (1). Virtual reality is a medium composed of interactive computer simulation that senses the user's position and actions and augments the feedback to one or more senses, giving the user a feeling of being mentally immersed or present in a simulation or a virtual environment (71).

Virtual reality can be used to augment the experiences, behaviours, and beliefs of an individual (72). For example, a recent study on using virtual reality for depression showed that participants elicited more positive emotions than negative emotions and an increased positive attitude toward help-seeking behaviours for depression after exposure to an immersive virtual environment, consisting of a calm and soothing lake scene, using a head-mounted device (73). Yet, participants reported below-average intentions to physically seek help (73). Furthermore, a systematic review of virtual reality use for relaxation in a general population suggested that virtual environments consisting of pleasant and natural stimuli were a "feasible and acceptable tool to promote relaxation" and restore stress (74).

During the turn of the millennia, Levi and Kocher explored the potential impact of technological nature on society, revealing that with the forthcoming increased commerciality of immersive virtual reality technology, virtual reality may increase an individual's connectedness and support for the natural environment (58, 75). This type of technology has been suggested to promote nature connectedness and

support in the form of psychological attachment to nature, positive attitudes towards nature, and increased motivation to visit natural environments (76).

Recently, the application of virtual reality to create virtual simulations of the natural environment has generated greater attention as an opportunity to deliver nature exposure to those who cannot access the natural environment for medical reasons or other barriers or to contribute to reconnecting individuals with the natural world (58, 77, 78). In particular, this increased attention has focused on virtual nature and especially immersive virtual environment (IVE) technology (comprised of synthetic sensory information that provides a surrounding and constant stream of stimuli, creating an illusory sensation of being enclosed within a real environment that the user can interact with) (75, 79). IVE technology allows researchers to collect multiple types of response data such as heart rate, skin temperature, respiration patterns, movements and speech that can be easily gauged through commercially available biomonitoring instruments or audio/visual recordings of participants (79).

The combination of the IVE and virtual nature is often referred to as immersive virtual nature (IVN) (80). Previous research has shown IVNs can elicit positive psychological responses such as increased positive affect and reduced negative affect, stress, and anxiety, when compared to other virtual environments such as urban settings (81-84). Moreover, Anderson et al., found that an IVN, displaying large expansive natural vistas with views of water, reduced stress and negative affect more than a non-virtual indoor control scene, comprised of an empty indoor classroom (85). IVNs have also been shown to promote cognitive effects in participants following exposure to a computer-generated depiction of a forest (86). Furthermore, IVNs can provide similar psychophysiological responses to that

experience by a real natural environment yet have been perceived as less enjoyable and were unable to fully reproduce the effects of real nature (87-91).

A conceptual framework developed by Markevych et al., (Figure 2.1) (92) based on understanding the psychophysiological benefits of nature exposure might suggest how a virtual environment can produce similar benefits to that of exposure to a real natural environment (93). Three sets (domains) are reported in this framework that explain the health benefits of natural settings, including reducing harm ("mitigation" domain), restorative capacities ("restoration" domain) and building capacities ("instoration" domain) (92, 93). Both virtual and real nature environments can support the renewal of depleted adaptive resources through stress reduction and attention restoration (92, 93). Additionally, other mechanisms such as reducing air and noise pollution (mitigation pathways) and promoting exercise and social contacts (instauration pathways) are less likely to be active in a virtual environment (78). Visual environments could activate mitigation and instauration pathways if the virtual technology masked the noise of loud environments, including exercise on treadmills or stationary cycle trainers (94). Yet, the majority of virtual technology today offers passive experiences such as audio input (95). Thus, virtual reality benefits work through restoration pathways, with restoration mainly including recovery from boredom or lack of stimulation (93, 96).



Figure 2.1: Real natural settings activate more pathway domains that promote health benefits than virtual natural settings. Conceptual framework adapted from Markevych et al. (94,95)

2.1.4 Virtual Reality: Immersion, Cyber Sickness, and Mood Influence

Head-mounted displays (HMDs), more commonly known as VR headsets are often used to present IVE/IVNs via single or multiple displays placed immediately in front of an individual's eyes, with the goal of occupying as much of an individual's field of view as possible (1, 79). (58, 75). In recent years, this type of technology has become more affordable, allowing users to immerse themselves in a virtual environment via the use of smartphone adaptive HMDs, for example, Google CardboardTM costs less than 20 USD (1). Furthermore, reasonably inexpensive cameras can capture 360° pictures and videos that can be viewed using HMDs (1). The use of HMDs in virtual nature is more immersive than other forms of virtual nature, such as videos and images (58).

Immersion is an important concept in the effectiveness of virtual reality-mediated nature (77). Immersion describes the extent to which virtual reality technology is capable of delivering an inclusive (extent to which reality is shut out), extensive (range of sensory modalities accommodated) and vivid (resolution and quality of displays) illusions of reality to one or more senses (97). A subjective correlate of immersion is presence (98). Presence is an individual's sense of being in a virtual environment (97). Presence depends on the technology's ability to augment sensory input from the physical reality, when the sensory feedback creates a believable virtual environment, it contributes to increased levels of place illusion (77, 98, 99). When a virtual environment responds to an individual's actions, incorporates personal references, and aligns with expectations of how objects and people should behave, plausibility illusion emerges; this illusion convinces individuals that the events taking place in the virtual environment are genuinely happening (98). These components of illusion within a virtual environment are believed to increase an individual's level of presence and immersion (77). This translates to immersive virtual nature's ability to create similar responses seen by a real natural environment (58). For example, increased stress reduction and positive affect are seen when a virtual reality head-mounted display (HMD) was used compared to a non-immersive virtual desktop experience of an underwater environment (83).

Increasing positive aspects such as immersion and presence are not the only aspects that affect the success of a virtual environment but reducing the impact that negative aspects (1). High immersive virtual reality technology has been documented to cause cyber sickness among users (58). Cyber sickness has been reported to occur in as many as 100% of users when using highly immersive virtual reality (HMDs) and the period spent immersed, with the longer spent in the immersive virtual environment eliciting higher levels of cyber sickness (100, 101). Furthermore, a recent study reported that 19 out of 26 participants had experienced cyber sickness while using highly immersive virtual technology (91). Yet, almost all the negative side effects of cyber sickness have been shown to dissipate after several minutes (79). (1). A recent review found that cyber and sickness and presence are negatively related, with increased cyber sickness causing a reduction in presence (102). It has been suggested that cyber sickness distracts and suppresses an individual's attention away from a virtual environment that is required for presence to occur, thus causing the inverse association (102). Due to the technological developments of virtual reality technology causing visual displays to become more immersive, such as HMDs, which are more prone to induce high levels of cyber sickness, the issue of cyber sickness has become more relevant (103). This paradox must be solved to increase the benefits that could be seen by immersive virtual natural environments, as the most immersive displays are needed to provide a sufficient level of presence (58). The cause of cybersickness is still unknown, yet two theories that currently leading the literature are the sensory conflict theory (104) and the postural instability theory (105). The sensory conflict theory suggests cyber sickness is caused by sensory conflict between vestibular, visual, and proprioceptive systems (104). In relation to immersive virtual reality, this translates to a mismatch between input from an HMD and the input from the real surroundings provided by the vestibular, visual, and proprioceptive systems (106). The postural instability theory suggests that periods without postural control cause cyber sickness (105). This

theory suggests situations leading to cyber sickness are characterised by a period where neural patterns of movement control are reorganised to adapt to an unfamiliar stimulus, such as an HMD (106). During familiarisation with a virtual environment, movement control is inefficient, thus postural instability occurs (105). The negative effects of cyber sickness are a concern for studies involving immersive HMD virtual green exercise as there is increased sensory conflict and/or postural instability caused by exercise (106).

Mood has become an important effect in concepts of human behaviour and cognition (104). Mood Induction Procedures (MIP) are often used in conjunction with virtual reality to influence a participant's mood (107). MIPs are strategies designed to produce a transient emotional state in a controlled manner (108). The moods produced are intended to be similar to those experienced by a natural environment (109). Yet, influencing mood and affect in a laboratory setting has often faced criticism regarding the validity and empirical verification of some MIPs, such as success rate, the intensity of the induced mood or affect and the range of moods that can be produced (107, 110). It has been suggested that the participant's mood does not truly change but reports this change to satisfy the researcher's needs and/or expectations (107). Additionally, research has suggested that it is easier to create a negative mood rather than a positive mood in participants, this could be attributed to the fact that participants were not experiencing depression, thus it is difficult to produce a positive mood than a negative mood (107, 110). Various criteria are used to assess the intensity of the mood produced by a participant, including the amount of time in a condition (107). Some studies suggest that 10-15 minutes is sufficient to produce an effect (107). For example, a study on the duration of a mood induction procedure found that self-reports of mood taken immediately after induction

successfully induced both elated and depressed moods, with depressed moods still evident following a 10-minute waiting period (111). Yet, this study did not involve virtual reality or exercise (111). Furthermore, exposure to the natural environment virtually using 7-10 minute videos elicited improvements in numerous self-reported emotions, such as, depression, tension, anger, happiness, stress and positive affect (1, 112). Additionally, numerous studies conducted in Japan, found that forest bathing for 10-15 minutes were associated with less stress and a large decrease in negative affect and increase in positive affect (1, 113-115). Virtual reality could be useful when involved with MIPs as it gives the researcher the ability to control different variables without compromising the methodological rigour of a laboratory while situating the participant in an environment similar to a real one (107).

2.2 Physical Activity Behaviours and Nature

As stated earlier, research has demonstrated that exposure to the natural environment can improve an individual's health and wellbeing (15, 24, 25, 29). This has led to the suggestion that performing physical activity in nature may have additional benefits beyond physical activity in an urban and indoor environment (27). Performing physical activity in the presence of nature, commonly referred to as green exercise, has been shown to improve health and wellbeing, relieve stress, increase positive mood improve motivation and adherence to health behaviours such as continued participation in exercise (116, 117).

Research regarding green exercise adopts three different approaches for comparing psychological outcomes: built vs. nature-based outdoor exercise; indoor exercise vs. outdoor exercise and the use of ergometers in a laboratory setting to control the

exercise performed and research the significance of different virtual exercise environments (51). Self-reported changes in psychological response often measures an individual's change in affect or mood (1). Studies have often used the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) or the Zuckerman Inventory of Personal Reactions (ZIPERS) when measuring self-reported affect in response to an environment (1, 118, 119). Negative affect is often linked with the development of psychological disorders such as anxiety, depression and other mood disorders (120). Positive affect describes a pleasant emotional state that includes the feeling of joy, enthusiasm and amusement (121). Positive affect has been linked with numerous health-related benefits such as stress resilience and overall mental health and wellbeing (121-123). Negative and positive affect are not opposites but are independent concepts not always correlated (121).

The use of nature for physical activity and health is not a new concept (124). For the majority of human history, we have been deeply linked to nature and not only often used nature for basic health and survival needs but leisure and physical activity, such as hiking and running (116, 124). Exercising outdoors also leads to greater adherence to exercise than exercising indoors, for example, in post-menopausal women, adherence to training outdoors was significantly higher than in an indoor setting (125). Increased adherence to exercise behaviours (124). Individuals are also active for longer and at a higher intensity when engaging in physical activity in a green space (126). Activities that are performed in a natural environment are often undertaken for longer periods, such as running, mountain biking and horse riding (4). Moreover, the American Time Use Survey revealed participants' mean duration of exercise bouts was greater when exercising outdoors than when exercising at home or a gym/health

club (127). Sedentary individuals who participate in green exercise have been shown to be effective in driving behavioural change by improving adherence to exercise (124). Additionally, there is evidence that individuals are active for longer and at a higher intensity when exercising in a green space, as they are distracted from biological signs of fatigue or have a decreased perceived effort (4, 128-130). Easier access to the natural environment, such as parks, fields and woodland areas also facilitates physical activity and may foster a healthier lifestyle (4). A systematic review of objectively measured access to green space and time spent exercising found positive associations in 20 studies. (4, 131).

Exercising in nature is also an important health and wellbeing facilitator, with the presence of nature augmenting the benefits of exercise and enhancing motivation and adherence to healthy pro-environmental behaviours (1). There is an increasing pool of literature suggesting that nature-based exercise (green space) promotes health and wellbeing and fosters future adherence to exercise (10, 41, 132, 133). Green exercise also reduces depression, stress and blood pressure, increases selfesteem, mood and wellbeing, and improves heart rate variability compared to indoor exercise (134). Moreover, a systematic review found that physical activity in an outdoor natural environment elicits additional positive effects on measures of mental wellbeing that are not seen when participating in an urban and indoor setting (27). Yet, a green outdoor environment has been shown to create no significant change in mood between pre-exercise and post-exercise conditions (132). This finding is unexpected given that green exercise frequently leads to an improvement in affective state. It is suggested that the duration of the study was great enough to promote fatigue in some participants, augmenting the important psychological elements that frequently cause the positive exercise-affect relationship (132). Yet, the study design

in this area of research is often cross-sectional, often preventing the identification of causal relationships between the natural environment, health and physical activity (4).

2.2.1 Green Exercise versus Urban/Indoor Exercise

The majority of evidence in reviews have indicated that exercising outdoors is more beneficial than indoor exercise; exercising in nature has a larger impact on psychological health and can elicit positive psychological states such as improved positive affect and reduced stress (4, 124). Elevated improvements in directed attention and focus (i.e., the cognitive ability to avoid distraction from competing stimuli) have also been reported in green exercise compared to indoor exercise (51, 135, 136). It has been suggested that elicited feelings of connectedness to nature and visual recognition of characteristic features such as the colour green cause this outcome (4).

The effect that an environmental setting in which physical activity occurs on individuals' psychological health outcomes has received increasing research in the last decade (11). Particularly, whether being exposed to a natural environment while simultaneously performing physical activity is more beneficial to psychological outcomes than artificial or manmade environments, such as walking in a city or exercising in an indoor gym (11).

Three previous reviews have researched the effect of an individual's exercise environment on psychological benefits in adult populations. Lahart et al., and Thompson Coon et al., both compared exercise in natural versus indoor environments (4, 27). Lahart et al., found that exercising in the presence of nature is favourable in influencing affective variance and enjoyment when compared to exercising in an indoor environment (4). Correspondingly, Thompson Coon et al., reported green exercise elicited greater feelings of revitalisation, positive engagement, energy and reduction in tension, confusion, depression, and anger compared to an indoor exercise environment (27). The third, Wicks et al., researched natural exercise environments versus urban exercise environments, reporting particularly evident reductions in anxiety and fatigue, with weaker evidence for a reduction in depression in green exercise environments (11).

From the three previous reviews, (i) green exercise versus urban exercise and (ii) green exercise versus indoor exercise are the two main methodological approaches in this area. Both methodological approaches represent an ecological comparison, where individuals will often exercise in one of the two environments, thus findings using these approaches can be applied to a real-world setting (137). A recent study employing the first approach with three different groups: green walking (outdoor walk in the presence of nature), urban walking (outdoor walking in an urban area) and a control found that positive affect increased during green walking but not in the urban walking group (121). Furthermore, office workers who walked a nature route (maintained grass areas with trees) during their lunchtime break showed an improvement in self-reported mental health compared to those who walked an urban/built route (pavements and housing areas) (133). Additionally, walking in an urban downtown environment and a green botanical garden area both found improvements in directed attention, yet improvements between groups were not statistically significant (43). Yet, the main limitation of this methodological approach (i) is that often it lacks control over the exercise component, as exercise

characteristics, such as intensity and duration, often influence several outcomes (137-139).

Regarding the second approach: green exercise versus indoor exercise, increased reduction in anxiety, improved positive affect and stress and greater direction attention were seen when exercising in nature compared to indoors (132, 140, 141). Yet, influences of a green outdoor environment versus an indoor environment found that there was no statistically significant effect on affect and enjoyment between the two conditions (132). This is inconsistent with other research which found both indoor and outdoor exercise resulted in improvements in pleasant affective states and enjoyment (142). It is possible that the context (social setting within the procedure) and methodological settings (duration of exercise was enough to cause fatigue in some participants) of the exercise may have predisposed characteristics of and the relative importance of certain cognitive and physiological factors, which could have caused the effect to not be statistically significant and not have been able to promote a positive exercise-affect relationship (132). The main limitation of the second approach is that it is challenging to infer respective contributions to reported outcomes of environmental and exercise differences due to the exercise component being difficult to compare (137).

2.2.2 Virtual Reality for Negating the Confounding Factors of Green Exercise

Research on green exercise faces numerous challenges, particularly in the extent to which studies can control possible confounders when comparing outdoor versus urban/indoor environments (4, 27, 91, 132, 143). For example, changing weather conditions and terrains might lead to differences in psychological and physiological

30

effects (91). Thus, IVNs could be implemented by researchers in order to control the environmental and exercise experience (79). Moreover, IVNs could allow individuals to integrate nature experiences into their everyday lives as well as exercise promotion interventions as it is common in an urban society for individuals to not participate in green exercise regularly, for example, 80% of the population of the UK do not participate in green exercise in a regular week (57, 91). Thus, a third methodological approach has been developed that may allow participants to get closer to a full sensory experience: urban versus nature views in a laboratory setting through the use of virtual technology, often referred to as virtual green exercise (1, 137).

Virtual green exercise can be defined as any physical activity taking place while being exposed to virtual nature (58). This definition incorporates non-immersive and immersive forms of virtual nature such as monitors or virtual reality headsets displaying nature views (1). Virtual green exercise may provide additional health benefits, for example, the actual physical movement from exercise may contribute to an increased positive affect compared to sedentary exposure to virtual nature, as non-virtual physical activity is known to produce this response (27, 91, 139). Being able to move in an IVN may also create a more immersive experience as it will provide increased engagement with a virtual natural environment (91). Thus, virtual green exercise has received increased attention within both clinical and non-clinical populations (78, 144).

When paired with exercise, virtual reality might be able to augment experiences that occur during a session, such as distractions through competitive virtual characters and/or providing motivational feedback virtually (72). There is increasing research suggesting that virtual reality combined with exercise can improve an individual's

thoughts, beliefs, and enjoyment during exercise. A recent study has shown that autistic children reported higher levels of enjoyment and increased future intention to exercise when a non-immersive virtual reality game-based activity was involved (145). Furthermore, influences of non-immersive virtual reality on exercise experience after a stroke or brain injury reported that the virtual reality experience was enjoyable, exciting and challenging, with participants stating that visual and audio feedback increased their motivation to exercise (146). However, there is little research on using a virtual natural environment to influence exercise behaviours and experiences. To the best of our knowledge, one study has researched this. Calogiuri et al., found that walking in a natural virtual environment was effective in increasing curiosity to explore the natural environment, yet participants reported mixed views regarding virtual reality as a tool to promote green exercise (77).

It is imperative to consider the effect emotions have on human behaviour and predicted emotional gains elicited by experiencing nature virtually when attempting to understand the behaviour change process produced by virtual green nature experiences (77).

One possible pathway explaining exercise behaviour and experience influences associated with virtual reality use is Feedback Theory (147): emotions can provide feedback on which behaviours an individual pursues (77). Anticipated emotions are more valuable in guiding behaviour than experienced emotions yet, emotions could have a direct causal relationship with behaviours in specific situations, such as in "fight or flight" situations (77, 147). Moreover, highly developed behaviours involve the assessment of previously experienced emotions and influences from an individual's social and cultural background (147). When related to experiences involving virtual nature exposure, experienced emotions may be related to high

32

feelings of presence, with virtual nature exposure producing anticipated emotional gains because of previous emotional experiences of green exercise, such as enjoyment and stress reduction (77). Furthermore, the influence that virtual reality has on exercise behaviours and experiences could depend on the type of exercise behaviour being targeted. For instance, influencing motivation during exercise or influencing an individual's affect might require different study designs such as the use of a natural environment or distractions such as another participant exercising simultaneously (72).

Calogiuri et al., proposed that virtual green exercise may provide health benefits corresponding to the green exercise concept developed by Rogerson et al., (1, 148, 149).

The Green Exercise Concept: Two Intertwining Pathways to Health and Wellbeing (148)

Rogerson et al., suggest that current research has demonstrated two pathways by which environments influence exercise outcomes (148). The first pathway states that simple exposure to nature is salutogenic (43, 77, 150), with exercise facilitating exposure to nature (4, 27, 148, 151). The second pathway states that the natural environment shapes exercise behaviours, promoting health and wellbeing (116, 117, 137, 148). According to the green exercise concept, these two pathways intertwine and support each other to promote health and wellbeing (148). As well as the natural environment creating a venue for exercise, their psycho-physio-social benefits can elicit increased exercise duration, intensity and long-term exercise adherence (1, 148). The concept proposed could be applied to virtual green exercise and how the benefits of physical activity can be augmented by virtual reality (1). The relatability of

the green exercise concept to virtual green exercise is limited by the degree to which virtual nature can replicate real nature in terms of psychological, physiological and behavioural benefits (1, 91). The majority of published research includes less immersive forms of virtual green nature, yet there is a growing body of research on the extent to which IVNs can provide the health benefits equivalent to that of the real natural environment, including approaches involving IVNs and exercise (1, 149).

Pathway 1: Psychological and Benefits of Virtual Green Exercise (148, 149).

There is increasing research suggesting that IVN can elicit increases in psychological and physiological health factors, yet most of these studies involve sedentary conditions (1, 81-83). For example, sedentary immersion in a virtual computer-generated nature setting elicited stress restoration and increased positive affect (86). Furthermore, a recent study investigating the restorative effects of virtual settings on middle-aged and elderly adults found that viewing natural settings in virtual reality produced positive feelings, and decreased levels of depression and fatigue than that of a virtual urban environment (152). Furthermore, the use of virtual reality could motivate older adults to experience nature outdoors, consequently promoting synergistic beliefs during first virtual exposure and then exposure to a real environment (152).

Research comparing IVN with real natural environments found that the psychological benefits of a real natural environment can be obtained using a virtual environment (1, 87, 149). For example, a recent study comparing the effects of a real natural environment, with a 3-dimensional and a 360s° natural environment found that all conditions produced a reduction in negative affect, with the virtual condition producing an increase in working memory whereas the real condition did not (153).

However, the real condition produced significantly greater decreases in negative affect than the VR 360 condition (153). Furthermore, a recent meta-analysis identified six studies meeting their inclusion criteria (91, 153-157): (i) reported changes in mood before and after exposure to at least one simulated natural environment; (ii) employed a virtual simulation of a natural setting that was the same and/or similar to the real setting used in the same study; and (iii) exposure to the virtual and real settings had similar durations (93). Random effects meta-analysis of pooled effects showed that positive affect increased more in the real natural environments compared to their virtual counterparts, yet studies did generally show a reduction in negative effect for both settings (93). However, the modest number of studies limits the representation of natural settings and limits statistical power (93).

Although many studies involve sedentary conditions, there is a growing body of evidence on the psychological effects of virtual green exercise (78, 144). Yet, the combination of exercise and IVNs has not produced consistent results (1, 149). A recent study comparing walking in a virtual reality green environment on a treadmill, a walk in real nature and a sedentary virtual reality replica of the same outdoor walk found that the nature walk elicited high levels of enjoyment and increased positive affect, whereas, both virtual green conditions elicited increased negative affect and were perceived as less enjoyable by participants (91). However, an IVN combined with exercise has been shown to significantly improve stress compared to exercise without the use of virtual reality (158). Moreover, a systematic review revealed inconclusive evidence regarding the extent to which virtual green exercise can provide similar psychological health benefits to real green exercise (4). The review revealed studies that favoured the real natural environment (91); and favoured a virtual natural environment (89); while others found no difference between virtual and

real (88) for positive affect (4). Furthermore, one study (89) revealed statistically greater attention scores (via Necker Cube Pattern Control task) with an outdoor nature walk versus a virtual nature walk, conversely, whereas, another (88) observed no statistical main effects between real green exercise and virtual green exercise in attention (via Backwards Digit Span task and symbol digit modalities test) (4).

The inconsistent results of previous research on virtual green exercise may be due to the difference in exercise intensity, duration, type and the natural environments used ranged from university campuses to open natural landscapes (106). Furthermore, some studies manipulated mood and stress levels through the use of a pre-stressor experience (158, 159), while others may have experienced issues with cybersickness (160).

Pathway 2: Virtual Green Exercise Shapes Individual Behaviours (148, 149)

Virtual technology, such as monitors and screens, have been used extensively by researchers to explore how virtual environments can affect an individual's exercise behaviours (1). This type of technology for influencing exercise behaviours has been used since before the turn of the millennia (1, 161). A study from 1997 researching whether virtual reality-enhanced equipment influenced adherence and induced feeling states found adherence to exercise was highest in the virtual reality bicycle group (161). Yet, post-exercise feelings of positive engagement, revitalisation, tranquillity and physical exhaustion did not differ between the virtual reality and condition without virtual reality (161). However, there have been few studies researching how using immersive virtual reality technology combined with exercise influences exercise behaviours (1). One study researching the latter found exposure to IVN combined with walking resulted in high levels of intent to visit the area
represented virtually (77). Furthermore, significant pre-to-post increases in future green exercise intentions were found after exposure to IVN and exercise (77). Openended qualitative questions revealed the impact of virtual reality exposure on behaviour regulation and highlighted the crucial role of anticipated emotional benefits (77). Although participants reported scepticism regarding virtual reality use and exercise, IVN was effective in stimulating curiosity to explore nature (77).

Performing exercise in the natural environment can impact an individual's activity behaviours, such as a reduction in perceived effort, thus increasing the amount of time an individual can exercise for and/or at a higher intensity (1, 4). The natural environment may provide a distraction from feelings of fatigue; thus, individuals can exercise for longer and at higher intensities (162, 163). A recent study on the acute effects of outdoor vs. indoor exercise on feelings of energy revealed that exercise (both outdoor and indoor) resulted in improvements in feelings of energy compared to a sedentary condition, yet there was no significant difference between exercise conditions and feelings of energy (163). However, this study was on individuals with depressive symptoms, where it has been shown that exercise in general is beneficial for both physiological and psychological factors for individuals with depression (163-165). Furthermore, walking in nature elicited significant increases in energy levels and positive affect compared to indoor exercise (88). When related to the use of virtual reality and exercise, virtual reality in combination with exercise could provide beneficial behavioural benefits seen by that of real natural environments (1). When virtual reality is compared with exercise, enjoyment and energy levels increase, as well as a reduction in tiredness (166). Moreover, using virtual reality as an aid to promote green exercise is effective in increasing future green exercise intention following virtual reality exposure consisting of a green environment (77).

2.2.3 What is the optimal dose of green and IVN exercise?

It has been suggested that to maximise the benefits of exercising within nature, it is necessary to know the optimal dose of the environment (41). Dose of green exercise represents the association between the duration of exposure, intensity of activity and the type of greenspace (3). A dose-response approach can be used to develop minimum or optimal dose recommendations for the amount of time spent in a natural environment to ensure a positive change in health outcomes (167). Yet, the exposure duration of an IVN exercise environment must be cautiously evaluated, as this can influence the effect size of the psychophysiological response to the environments and influence cyber sickness (58). Five-minute bouts of real nature experience have been associated with large effect sizes on mood, while benefits of physiological indicators of stress, such as blood pressure, peak at ten minutes of exposure (168). Furthermore, a large-scale meta-analysis by Barton et al., revealed dose-response curves for the optimal duration of green exercise on mood (Figure 2.2); showing a Ushaped relationship, with effect size peaking at five minutes, with the lowest change at 10-60 minutes of exercise (3). Conversely, in IVN research, it is important to consider the possible impact of IVN exposure and cybersickness (58). A recent review revealed that sedentary exposure to IVN shows that cybersickness symptoms increase with time up until a 75-minute threshold (169). Thus, there may be a tradeoff between the optimal exposure duration to induce psychophysiological effects and the optimal duration to reduce the impact of cybersickness (58).

Barton et al., also revealed dose-response relationships between green exercise intensity and mood (Figure 2.3); the greatest change is seen at light intensity,

38

decreasing to the lowest at moderate and then increasing again for vigorous activity (3). Yet, the results of this analysis represent differences in activity type as this research focuses on a wide range of different activities, such as walking, cycling, gardening and fishing, thus, the different activity types have not been differentiated to assess the true optimal level of exposure of the different activities (137). Nevertheless, the analysis found that every green environment improved mood (3). Dose-response relationships have also been researched for exercise and affect; greater positive affect is often experienced by individuals when the exercise intensity is less than the lactate threshold (137). Yet, to the best of the author's knowledge, there is no research on the dose-response relationship between exercise and affect while using an IVN.



Figure 2.2: Barton et al ., dose-response relationship for the effect of exercise duration on mood (3).



Green exercise has been shown to offer additional psychophysiological benefits (4,

137). However, the opportunity for nature interactions during exercise is declining

due to barriers such as increasing urbanisation (13). Virtual reality has been

suggested as a potential alternative to simulate natural environments, providing a means for nature exposure to individuals who may be unable to exercise in natural settings due to obstacles like urbanisation or medical constraints world (58, 77, 78). Virtual reality has gained increased attention in recent research due to its ability to enhance exercise experiences, potentially yielding additional benefits such as mood and cognitive enhancement as well as overall improved exercise experience (27, 91, 139).

2.3 Thesis Aims

This thesis' goal was two-fold; a) to examine how immersive virtual environments can influence an individual's psychological and physiological outcomes of exercise, and b) to explore individual expectations and reactions to using immersive virtual reality exercise. These goals were addressed via two original studies:

Study 1: Influences of immersive virtual exercise environments on psychological and physiological outcomes of a prescribed exercise.

Specific study aim: To address the methodological gap by comparing a range of previously reported and physiological outcomes of exercising in an immersive virtual green environment versus an immersive virtual urban environment, whilst using a prescribed intensity.

Study 2: A qualitative exploration of expectations and reactions to immersive virtual reality cycling.

Specific study aim: To understand expectations of immersive virtual reality before use and reactions after exercising in all conditions.

3.0 Influences of immersive virtual environments on psychological and physiological outcomes of a controlled exercise.

3.1 Introduction

Exercise can provide a wide range of physiological and psychological health benefits (4, 170). Regular exercise can decrease the risks of morbidity and mortality from numerous non-communicable diseases such as coronary heart disease and stroke (5). Furthermore, exercise is often prescribed to treat and prevent mental health problems such as anxiety and depression (8). It has become apparent that an individual's environment has an impact on the beneficial effects of exercise (106). For instance, compared to exercising indoors or outdoors/built environments, engaging in exercise whilst surrounded by a natural environment is suggested to enhance exercise outcomes including stress reduction, enhanced mental wellbeing, improved cognitive functioning, and directed attention (1, 4, 40, 43, 51). The combination of exercise while simultaneously being exposed to nature is often termed "green exercise" (12, 132). It has been suggested that an individual can achieve the benefits of nature exposure, while also achieving the health benefits of exercise by performing green exercise (124, 148). Yet, many individuals find it challenging to engage in green exercise, due to barriers such as poor health, lack of time, perceived safety, and accessibility (106, 124, 141, 171, 172).

3.1.1 Virtual Green Exercise

With recent technological advancements, virtual reality has been suggested as a possible solution to barriers to engaging in green exercise (173). Virtual reality is a medium composed of interactive computer simulation that senses the user's position

and actions and augments the feedback to one or more senses, giving the user a feeling of being mentally immersed or present in a simulation or a virtual environment (71). Recently, the application of virtual reality to create virtual simulations of the natural environment has generated greater attention as an opportunity to deliver nature exposure to those who cannot access the natural environment for medical reasons or other barriers or to reconnect individuals with the natural world and allow individuals to engage in green exercise virtually (58, 77, 78).

Virtual green exercise can be defined as any physical activity taking place while being exposed to virtual nature (1). This definition incorporates non-immersive forms of virtual nature such as monitors displaying nature views (1). Immersive virtual nature consists of synthetic sensory information that provides a surrounding and continuous stream of stimuli, creating the virtual perception of being enclosed within and interacting with a natural environment (79, 91). Immersive virtual nature is often achieved in the form of head-mounted devices (HMDs), more commonly known as VR goggles (1). HMDs present virtual environments through single or multiple displays placed immediately in front of an individual's eyes; with the intent to occupy as much of an individual's field of view as possible from the displays (79). The recent increase in the popularity of immersive virtual technology follows the introduction of affordable HMDs allowing individuals to immerse themselves in a virtual environment through the use of their smartphones and these devices (1, 91). Virtual green exercise has been proposed as an alternative method to real nature and may have the capacity to reconnect individuals with real nature (34, 154), especially for those who may be unable to engage in real green exercise (173)

3.1.2 Exercise-Environments and Affect

Previous research has suggested that green exercise increases affect compared to exercising in an urban environment (11, 25, 43, 47, 174). Affect, often related to mood (175), is a psychological outcome that can be influenced by different exercise environments (4). Studies have often used the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) or the Zuckerman Inventory of Personal Reactions (ZIPERS) when measuring self-reported affect in response to an environment (1, 118, 119). Negative affect is often linked with the development of psychological disorders such as anxiety, depression and other mood disorders (120). Positive affect describes a pleasant emotional state that includes the feeling of joy, enthusiasm and amusement (121). Positive affect has been linked with numerous health-related benefits such as stress resilience and overall mental health and wellbeing (121-123). Negative and positive affect are not opposites but are independent concepts not always correlated (121).

A recent study on the role of the natural environment in a workplace, where office workers undertook two lunchtime walks per week for eight weeks using either a nature route (walk centred around tress, grass and public footpaths) or a build/urban route (pavement routes through housing estates and industrial areas revealed self-reported mental health improved in the natural walk condition, with no change found in the urban/build condition (133). Moreover, a 2010 systematic review which analysed 25 studies comparing responses to exercise in a natural environment compared to urban/built environments found that the natural environment was associated with reduced anxiety, fatigue and increased energy (24). Yet, this review may have overlooked negative emotional responses to exercise, as well as

confounding factors by combining urban/built environments with indoor environments and exercise with non-exercise conditions (4).

Engaging in exercise while being exposed to virtual nature (virtual green exercise) may also provide the benefits seen by real nature (1). Previous research into virtual green exercise has mainly adopted the use of less immersive forms of virtual technology, such as TV screens or projections on a flat wall (106). One study on post-menopausal women that compared non-immersive green exercise to an indoor group and non-immersive virtual urban exercise revealed that green simulated environment led to an increase in positive affect, whereas the urban and control conditions, although still improving positive affect, caused less of an effect on positive affect (176). Furthermore, mood assessed via the use of the shortened version of the Profile of Mood States questionnaire, in fifty healthy participants, revealed that exercising whilst viewing non-immersive virtual nature was beneficial for an individual's mood and stress levels compared to indoor exercise and no exercise (158).

A recent integrative analysis by Calogiuri et al., (149) suggested that more immersive HMD-based virtual green exercise may provide the health benefits corresponding with the green exercise concept proposed by Rogerson et al., (144, 148). Calogiuri et al., proposed that adding nature exposure to virtual exercise (virtual green exercise) would provide psychophysiological benefits above that of indoor and immersive virtual urban exercise (144, 149).

Studies more specifically using HMD-based virtual reality have provided inconsistent results relating to affect (149). For instance, in an early study, Plante et al., found that although virtual green exercise improved psychological state to a greater extent

than treadmill walking with no virtual stimulus, a walk through a real outdoor environment had the greatest positive affect (177). More recently, Caloguiri et al., reported that virtual green treadmill walking increased negative affect and was perceived as less enjoyable than walking in a real green environment, which also increased positive affect (91). However, Gatersleben et al., reported that walking in a virtual natural environment was more restorative for positive affect, following mentally fatiguing task (Stroop test) than areal outdoor natural walk (89). The inconsistency in findings in previous research could be accredited to different studies performed exercises with different durations and intensities; the natural environments used ranged from open natural environments to university campuses (12, 177), some manipulated stress and mood levels through the use of a prestressor experience (158, 159) and the immersion levels of the HMD used varied (177, 178).

A recent systematic review revealed that four of the studies identified to research heart rate (51, 176, 179, 180), found that three trials (51, 176, 179) observed no statistically significant difference in heart rate between virtual green and indoor exercise (4). Two trials used cycle ergometer-based exercise (176, 179) and one used treadmill running (51). The three trials observing no statistical difference between conditions controlled the exercise via percentage of VO2 max (51), percentage of maximal heart rate adjusted for age (176) and, cycling speed and rotations per minute (179). Validating that exercise intensity was identical between conditions. The trial that reported a significant difference in heart rate allowed participants to run at a self-selected pace on a treadmill (180). Heart rate and distance ran were higher during self-selected entertainment (e.g. music and pictures of friends) compared to views of nature (180). Yet, the previous studies used less immersive forms of virtual green exercise, such as TV monitors and projections onto a wall. One study that used immersive HMD virtual exercise and self-selected exercise intensity revealed no significant difference between virtual green treadmill walking and indoor treadmill walking (144). Moreover, another study using selfselected walking comparing a real outdoor environment and an immersive HMD virtual green environment found no statistical difference in heart across conditions (91).

3.1.3 Attention Restoration Theory and Directed Attention

Attention restoration theory suggests that spending time in environments that provide an abundance of natural stimuli promotes the restoration of depleted attentional resources (49, 55). It suggests that to attend to stimuli that require relatively more cognitive processing, one uses 'directed attention', which is defined as Directed attention can be defined as the effortful cognitive ability to avoid being distracted by competing stimuli (51, 53, 54). Prolonged engagement in tasks that require mental effort, attention, and cognitive control can fatigue over time in corresponding brain regions, with this depletion being termed directed attention fatigue (51, 54). The ability to subdue distractors is a core cognitive subprocess within the directed attention mechanism, this ability to suppress distractors has been termed inhibitory control (181, 182). Furthermore, the voluntary control of distractors is prone to causing directed attention fatigue (51, 54, 181). Within an urban environment, many unwanted stimuli require mental effort and cognitive control to inhibit incoming distractions while maintaining focus on a specific task (181). Thus, causes directed attention fatigue and reductions in inhibitory control, which may cause declines in focus, loss of efficiency and other attention-related adverse effects (181, 183). Conversely, in natural environments, directed attention is not required as natural stimuli are intrinsically "fascinating", so involuntary ("effortless") attention can be used; involuntary attention involves significantly less cognitive effort, thereby providing an opportunity for restoration of depleted attentional resources and, in turn, mood states (49, 51, 54, 55, 184). For example, engaging in an hour of rest in an outdoor garden has been shown to facilitate improvements in directed attention among the elderly compared to an equivalent period of rest in an indoor room (185). As well as at rest, environmental influences on directed attention occurs during exercise. (43, 51, 136, 174). Cycling in an outdoor environment increased directed attention compared to an indoor environment, which found a detrimental effect (132). Similar findings have been found in treadmill-based exercise (51).

3.1.4 Exercise and Directed Attention (Transient Hypofrontality)

In addition to environmental influences, evidence suggests a pathway linking attention restoration with exercise (51, 186). Exercise enables prefrontal cortex restoration through transient hypofrontality; decreases in prefrontal cortex activity occur in conjunction with increased motor cortex activity (51, 186, 187). During exercise, the reduction in prefrontal cortex activity may be detrimental to cognitive performance, this is due to exercise deactivating brain structures involved in memory function, such as brainstem nuclei and the hypothalamus (188). Yet, this affords prefrontal cortex restoration, thereby improving post-exercise cognitive performance (51).

3.1.5 Directed Attention Virtual Research

Studies that have compared immersive HMD virtual exercise environments on directed attention have yielded inconsistent results. One study found statistically greater attention scores, via the use of the Necker Cube Pattern Control task, with an outdoor nature walk compared to a virtual nature walk (89). Conversely, in a much larger trial, walking in a virtual natural environment and a real natural environment reported similar benefits in cognitive effects, via backwards digit span task (88). Additionally, attentional focus, via the Attentional Focus Scale (189), is significantly higher when cycling in a virtual natural environment compared to a control condition (190). These confounding results could be due to the difference in directed attention measures used, yet more research is needed to understand the reasons for these mixed findings.

3.1.6 Gap in Research

Although virtual reality exercise research has mainly compared virtual environments to real environments, traditional laboratory based green exercise studies have typically compared green vs. urban vs. control conditions, as discussed in Chapter One. It appears that only one study to date has compared immersive virtual green exercise and immersive virtual urban exercise on affect. The study observed no significant changes in positive affect after the nature condition, yet positive affect significantly decreased following the urban conditions (178). Conversely, negative affect significantly reduced in the nature condition, whereas no change was observed in the urban condition (178). Concurrently, to date, no research has used this study design and immersive HMD technology to examine exercise environmental influences on directed attention, although non-immersive virtual green exercise has elicited greater directed attention, via backwards digit span test, compared to a non-immersive virtual urban environment (51).

The present study aimed to address this methodological gap by comparing a range of previously reported psychological (directed attention and affect) and physiological (heart rate) outcomes of exercising in an immersive HMD virtual green environment versus an immersive virtual urban environment, whilst using a prescribed exercise intensity (132).

The hypotheses were that: (i) all exercise environments would facilitate improvements in affect and (ii) directed attention from pre- to post-exercise; (iii) immersive virtual green exercise would facilitate improvements in affect from pre- to post-exercise to a greater extent than immersive virtual urban exercise and a control condition; (iv) immersive virtual green exercise would facilitate improvements in directed attention from pre- to post-exercise to a greater extent than immersive virtual urban exercise and a control condition; (v) heart rate and distance travelled would be similar during all conditions due to exercise intensity being controlled in the present study.

3.2 Methods

Twelve participants (3 females, 9 males; age range 19 - 33 years (22.17 \pm 3.59 years); stature = 1.70 \pm 0.15 m, mass = 71.37 \pm 7.66 kg) were recruited from students at the University of Essex. Participants responded to written and verbal recruitment advertisements. All participants stated that they were familiar with cycle-

ergometer-based exercise. The physical activity background of each participant was not obtained.

3.2.1 Design and Procedure

A within-participants repeated measure design was utilised, whereby every participant completed all three of the exercise conditions: virtual green outdoors, virtual urban outdoors; and an indoor control condition in a random counterbalanced order for 10 minutes at rate of perceived exertion (RPE) 12. Studies have shown that 10-15 minutes of exercise is sufficient to produce psychological effects (107).

Experimental conditions differed only by the environment (two virtual and one real) in which the exercise session took place. The conditions were completed on separate days to eliminate any carryover and fatigue effects from each condition.

A Wattbike Pro ergometer was used in all conditions. An Oculus (Meta) Quest 2 virtual reality headset (HMD), with an elite strap was used in the virtual green condition and the virtual urban condition.

3.2.2 Description of Environment Settings

In both virtual environments, the application VZ fit was used in conjunction with an HMD (Oculus Meta Quest 2 Virtual Reality Headset) that allowed for first-person bike rides. In the virtual green outdoors condition located in Iceland, exercise was performed inside in a virtual environment depicting an outdoors green environment, which showed mountains, a body of water, interspersed trees, and grassland (Figure 2.1). The virtual urban outdoor condition depicted a route in downtown Detroit,

Michigan, USA, with buildings, a little greenery and moving cars (Figure 2.2). In both the green and urban conditions, as imaging was ultimately from the Google streetcar driving along roads, other cars are present within the virtual environments. In the urban condition, there were many cars, in proximity, throughout the ride whereas in the green condition, there were no cars, whereby cars were not visible for any of the ride. In the control condition, exercise was performed indoors, in a laboratory, where participants viewed neutral grey blinds. The cycle ergometer was placed approximately in the centre front of the laboratory for each condition.



Figure 3.1: Virtual Green Outdoors Condition

3.2.3 Measures

e distribution

Figure 3.2: Virtual Urban Outdoor Condition



Figure 3.3: Control Condition

Directed Attention

The backwards digit span task was used to measure directed attention (191). The task requires individuals to mentally hold, track and rearrange digits within their short-term memory (43, 132, 192). Participants viewed strings of digits displayed on a computer screen before typing their answer into the computer. Each digit was presented for a duration of one second consecutively (132). Instructions were given out to participants verbally by the researcher and visually on the computer screen before task and rearrange digits on the computer screen before task and rearrange digits displayed on a computer screen before typing their answer into the computer. Each digit was presented for a duration of one second consecutively (132). Instructions were given out to participants verbally by the researcher and visually on the computer screen before each testing (132).

In a standard backwards digit span task, the length of the number string increases by 1 each time a participant correctly types the string and continues until participants fail two consecutive attempts at reciting strings of a given length. (51, 191). Participants attempted to recite as many strings of digits as possible with the max number of digits in a string being 10. Participants scored one mark for each successfully recited backwards string (132).

Mood

The brief measures of positive and negative affect: The PANAS scale was used to measure mood (118). Participants were asked to indicate how they felt "*right now*" in response to single-word mood descriptors (118, 132). Participants were asked to rate on a 5-point Likert-type scale the extent to which they experienced each mood descriptor at that exact point in time (118). The points of the scale were labelled: 1, "*very slightly or not at all*", 2, "*a little*", 3, "*moderately*", 4, "*quite a bit*", 5, "*very much*" (118).

Cronbach's alpha values of 0.86 to 0.90 for positive affect and 0.84 to 0.87 for negative affect have been reported indicating acceptable internal consistency (118). The reliability of the scale is also unaffected by the time instructions were used (118). Positive and negative affect are assumed to be stable characteristics of individuals over time, whereby, individuals generally have consistent tendencies to experience positive and negative emotions regardless of the specific time frame being considered (118). Moreover, Watson et al., reported the PANAS scale to have high test-retest reliability over a two-week interval, with test-retest reliability coefficients ranging from 0.68 to 0.84 for positive affect and 0.71 to 0.87 for negative affect (118).

Perceived Exertion

The rate of perceived exertion scale (RPE) was used to prescribe perceived exertion (132, 193, 194). The scale consists of a fifteen-point vertical list of numbers, certain

numbers are accompanied by a descriptor word, from 6 "*no exertion*" to 20 "*maximal exertion*". Participants were asked to exercise at an RPE of 12, between 11, "*light exertion*" to 13, "*somewhat hard exertion*".

The reliability of a fixed perceived effort cycling has positive results. Eston et al., reported using RPE as a useful and reliable method for regulating exercise in healthy men and women during cycling, between-trial correlations for oxygen uptake were high for all RPE levels measured: RPE level 9 (r = 0.83), RPE level 13 (r=0.94) and RPE level 17 (r=0.92) (195). Similarly, Kaston et al., reported consistent heart rate responses at given RPE levels during cycling: participants adjusted work rates to correspond to RPE levels 11,12, and 15 within three minutes, revealing no significant differences in mean heart rate responses across trials, with mode-specific estimates for heart rate intraclass correlation coefficient and coefficient of variation ranging from between 0.80 and 0.91m and 5.6% and 8.3% respectively (196).

Heart Rate

Heart rate was recorded as a single observed value every two minutes continuously during all cycling conditions via a heart rate monitor (Fitbit Sense) and extracted as beats per minute (bpm). Recording of heart rate started at four minutes to allow for participants to reach a steady state of exercise (197).

3.2.4 Procedure

Virtual Green Outdoor Condition

On arriving at the laboratory, participants sat at a table, were given a verbal briefing and overview of the contents of the study. If this was the participants' first session, they read a Participant Information Document and completed a Physical Activity Readiness Questionnaire (Par-Q) and an informed consent document. The Par-Q functioned as a screening measure for each participant's suitability to perform exercise (no participants were excluded). Participants' stature and mass were measured. The participants were invited to return to the table by the researcher and familiarized with the RPE scale (132). Participants then put on the Fitbit watch. The participants then completed the pre-exercise backwards digits span task (directed attention), followed by the pre-exercise PANAS mood questionnaire. After this and ensuring the seat and handlebar heights were comfortable and correct, participants sat on the cycle ergometer, put the virtual reality headset on and entered the virtual green outdoor condition. Participants then cycled for ten minutes at an RPE of 12. Heart rate was taken every two minutes by the researcher. Upon completion of the exercise, the participants were invited to take off the virtual reality headset and were led back to the table to complete the post-exercise PANAS mood questionnaire and the post-exercise backwards digits span task (direct attention).

The following script was read to the participants before initiation of the cycle: "OK, we are going to start your 10 minutes of cycling now, so please just cycle at an RPE of 12, meaning a 'moderate' intensity for you. You can see the white dots in front of you – these just show you the path that you will be following, so you know when the video will turn a corner or move across the road. Please always hold onto the handlebars – they don't move so don't worry about turning them to go around corners, the video will do this automatically, which can feel a little bit strange to start with, but if your hands are on the bars then you should feel nice and stable. I am now going to refrain from talking to you during your cycling, because I just want you to immerse yourself in the experience and really take in your surroundings, imagining you are in that place. Of course, if you do need or want to ask me anything then *please do, but otherwise, I will leave you to it.*" Participants then completed 10 minutes of cycling at RPE 12. Every 2 minutes the participant's heart rate was collected.

Virtual Urban Condition

The procedure of the virtual urban outdoor condition was identical to the virtual green outdoor condition, except the virtual environment was of an urban environment (Detroit). The same script was used with an addition at the end: "You *will see some cars during your ride, and because of how the photos are taken, sometimes it looks like you are cycling into oncoming traffic, however, you are of course safe here in virtual reality.*"

Control Condition

The control condition was identical to the virtual urban and virtual green outdoor condition apart from no virtual reality HMD was used and thus no related script was used. Participants were still instructed to cycle at an RPE 12 for ten minutes.

3.2.5 Statistical Analysis

IBM SPSS Statistic for Windows, version 27 was used for statistical analysis. Following checks of violations of the relevant assumptions, Paired Samples T-tests and two-way repeated measures ANOVA were performed to identify any time-bycondition interaction effect on (i) Positive Affect scores (ii) Negative Affect scores and (iii) backwards digits span task scores. One-way repeated-measures ANOVAs were performed to check for differences in (iv) mean heart rate values between conditions and (v) mean distance travelled between conditions. If significance was achieved, a *post hoc* analysis with Bonferroni's adjustment of alpha was used to examine differences across conditions for all variables. An alpha level of 0.05 was used to

indicate statistical significance.

3.3 Results

For all measures, mean and standard deviation values are presented in Table 3.1

and 3.2.

Table 3.1: Mean pre- and post-exercise (±1 SD) values by condition.

Measure	Pre-Exercise Values by Condition			Post-Exercise Values by Condition		
	Green	Urban	Control	Green	Urban	Control
Positive Affect	32.5 ± 10.2	31.92	31.8	40 ± 8.8	33.25 ± 8.6	29.4 ± 7.2
Negative Affect	14 ± 5.6	13.7 ± 4.1	12.5 ± 3	12.5 ± 5.1	12.8 ± 3.6	12.25 ± 2.7
Directed Attention (number of strings successfully recited backwards)	7.2 ± 3	7.6 ±3.4	7.8 ± 3.2	8.9 ± 3.9	8.8 ± 3.1	9.1 ±3.1
Heart Rate				123.3 ± 12.77	127.9 ± 14.37	143.6 ± 14.6
Distance Cycled (m)				4733.1 ± 881.1	4678.5 ± 672.4	5053.9 ± 658

Table 3.2: Mean pre- and post-exercise (±1 SD) by visit.

Measure	Pre-Exercise Values by Visit			Post-Exercise Values by Visit		
	Visit 1	Visit 2	Visit 3	Visit 1	Visit 2	Visit 3
Directed Attention (number of strings successfully recited backwards)	6.4 ± 2.8	7.8 ±3.7	8.3 ± 2.7	8.3 ± 3.3	8.9 ± 3.5	9.6 ±3.2

3.3.1 Psychological Measures

Positive Affect

Results of a two-way repeated measures ANOVA indicated a significant interaction effect for time by condition on Positive Affect scores ($F_{2,22} = 20.33$, p < 0.001, $\eta p^2 =$ 0.65); Figure 3.4. Post hoc analysis with Bonferroni adjustment revealed: (i) there was a statistically significant difference in Positive Affect scores between the green and control conditions (5.67, 95%Cl 0.69 to 10.64, p = 0.03); (ii) no statistically significant difference was seen between green and urban conditions (p = 0.42) and (iii) urban and control conditions (p = 1); (iv) no significant difference in positive affect scores between all conditions before exercise (p = 1); (v) there was a statistically significant difference between green and control conditions after exercise (10.58, 95%Cl 6.54 to 14.62, p < 0.001); (vi) there was no statistically significant difference between green and urban conditions (p = 0.06) and urban and control conditions (p = 0.61) after exercise.

Results of a paired samples T-test revealed that: positive affect was significantly higher after exercise in the green condition (t (11) = 7.47, p < 0.001); there was no significant change in positive affect after exercise in the urban (p = 0.25) and the control (p = 0.11) conditions.



Figure 3.4: Mean (±SD) pre- and post-exercise Positive Affect scores by condition; higher scores represent a greater level of positive affect.

Negative Affect

Results of a two-way repeated measures ANOVA indicated that there was no

significant interaction effect for time by condition on Negative Affect scores (F2,22 =

0.56, p = 0.58, ηp^2 = 0.48; Figure 3.5).

Results of a Paired Samples T-test revealed that: negative affect was significantly lower after exercise in the green condition (t (11) = -2.42, p = 0.03); there was no significant change in negative affect after exercise in the urban (p = 0.48) and the control (p = 0.68) conditions.



Figure 3.5: Mean (±SD) pre- and post-exercise Negative Affect scores by condition; higher scores represent a greater level of negative affect.

Backwards Digit Span Test

Results of a two-way repeated measures ANOVA indicated that there was no significant interaction effect for time by condition on Backwards Digit Span Test scores ($F_{2,22} = 0.27$, p = 0.62, $\eta p^2 = 0.02$; Figure 3.6).

Results of a Paired Samples T-test revealed that: Backwards Digit Span test scores were significantly higher after exercise in the green condition (t (11) = 2.55, p = 0.03) and control condition (t (11) = 2.8, p = 0.02; there was no significant change in Backwards Digit Span test scores after exercise in the urban condition (p = 0.06).



Figure 3.6: Mean (±SD) pre- and post-exercise Backwards Digit Span test scores by condition; higher scores represent a greater level of backwards digit span test scores.

A two-way repeated measures ANOVA was employed to examine the presence of a learning effect across successive visits to the laboratory. Results revealed there was not a significant effect for visit on pre-exercise Backwards Digit Span test scores ($F_{2,22} = 3.89$, p = 0.06, $\eta p^2 = 18.49$; Figure 3.7). Post hoc analysis with Bonferroni adjustment revealed there was a statistically significant difference between pre-exercise visit one and visit three (1.92, 95%Cl, 0.35 to 3.49, p = 0.02); there was no significant difference between pre-exercise visit one and visit three (p = 1). For post-exercise visits, results indicated no significant effect for visit on Backwards Digit Span test scores ($F_{2,22} = 2.04$, p = 0.15, $\eta p^2 = 4.69$; Figure 3.8).



Figure 3.7:Mean (±SD) pre-exercise Backwards Digit Span test scores by visit; higher scores represent a greater level of backwards digit span test scores.



Figure 3.8:Mean (±SD) post-exercise Backwards Digit Span test scores by visit; higher scores represent a greater level of backwards digit span test scores.

3.3.2 Physiological Measures

Heart Rate

One-way repeated measures ANOVA indicated a significant effect for condition on mean heart rate scores ($F_{2,22} = 12.04$, p = 0.002, $\eta p^2 = 0.71$); Figure 3.7. Post hoc analysis with Bonferroni adjustment revealed that there was a statistically significant difference in mean heart rate scores between control and green conditions (19.82, 95%CI, 4.49 to 35.15, p = 0.012) and control and urban conditions (15.17, 95% CI, 6.83 to 23.51, p < 0.001); no statistically significant difference between green and urban conditions (p = 0.704).



Figure 3.9: Mean (±SD) exercise Heart Rate by condition; higher scores represent a greater level of heart rate.

Figure 3.10:Mean (±SD) post-exercise Distance by condition; higher scores represent a greater distance cycled.Figure 3.9: Mean (±SD) exercise Heart Rate by condition; higher scores represent a greater level of heart rate.

Distance

One-way repeated measures ANOVA indicated a significant effect for condition on distance scores ($F_{2,22} = 5.51$, p = 0.01, $\eta p^2 = 0.03$); Figure 3.8. Post hoc analysis with Bonferroni adjustment revealed there was a statistically significant difference in distance between urban and control conditions (-0.44, 95% CI, -0.72 to -0.16, p = 0.003); there was no statistically significant difference between green and urban condition (p = 1) and, green and control condition (p = 0.19).

Figure 3.9 refers to heart rate and distance cycled across all three conditions.



Figure 3.10:Mean (±SD) post-exercise Distance by condition; higher scores represent a greater distance cycled.

Figure 3.11: Mean post-exercise Heart Rate and Distance Cycled (m); higher scores represent a greater level of heart rate. Figure 3.10:Mean (±SD) post-exercise Distance by condition; higher scores represent a greater distance cycled.



Figure 3.11: Mean post-exercise Heart Rate and Distance Cycled (m); higher scores represent a greater level of heart rate.

Figure 4.1: Dimensions and Themes of Expectations of Immersive Virtual ExerciseFigure 3.11: Mean post-exercise Heart Rate and Distance Cycled (m); higher scores represent a greater level of heart rate.

3.4 Discussion

The current study aimed to address the methodological gap in existing research by comparing a range of previously reported psychological and physiological outcomes of exercising in an immersive HMD virtual green environment versus an immersive virtual urban environment, whilst using a prescribed intensity. Results revealed that immersive HMD virtual green exercise environments can be beneficial for some psychological outcomes yet the extent to which can vary. Furthermore, the control condition (indoor cycling) causes an increase in exercise intensity (measured by heart rate and distance cycled) compared to both immersive HMD virtual green and urban exercise environments.

Hypothesis (i) that all exercise environments would facilitate improvements in affect was not supported. The hypothesis (ii) that all exercise environments would facilitate improvements in directed attention from pre- to post-exercise was partially supported. Hypothesis (iii) that immersive virtual green exercise would facilitate improvements in affect from pre- to post-exercise to a greater extent than immersive virtual urban exercise and the control condition was not supported. Hypothesis (iv) that immersive would facilitate improvements in directed attention from pre- to post-exercise to a greater extent than immersive virtual green exercise and the control condition was not supported. Hypothesis (iv) that immersive virtual green exercise to a greater extent than immersive virtual urban exercise and a control condition was not supported. Hypothesis (v) that heart rate and distance travelled would be similar during all conditions due to exercise intensity being controlled in the present study was not supported.

3.4.1 Psychological Measures

Affect

The immersive HMD virtual green condition significantly improved positive affect from pre- to post-exercise, whereas the immersive HMD virtual urban condition and the control condition did not significantly improve positive affect. This is consistent with a similar study by White et al., yet, the study used less immersive forms of virtual reality exercise environments and was on post-menopausal women (176). Previous research has suggested that exercise as a whole significantly increases an individual's mood/affect (4). Analysis from the control condition does not support this claim, as positive affect did not significantly increase from pre- to post-exercise.

The present study revealed that immersive HMD virtual environments did not significantly increase positive affect to a significantly greater extent than immersive HMD virtual urban exercise. The finding of the present study is inconsistent with previous research using immersive HMD virtual exercise environments. For instance, Chan et al., revealed that there was a significant difference in positive affect scores pre- to post-exercise between a green environment and an urban environment (178). Yet, unlike the present study, positive affect decreased in the urban environment and showed no significant increase in the green environment, thus causing the significant time-by-condition interaction (178). The present study reported a significant reduction in negative affect scores during immersive HMD virtual green exercise environments but not in the urban and control exercise environments. This is consistent with Chan et al., who reported a significant reduction in negative affect scores during the significant reduction in negative affect scores during is positive.

urban environment, with negative affect significantly decreasing in the green condition compared to the urban condition. The inconsistency in affect findings could be accredited to the different exercise methods used: Chan et al., implemented a less intense immersive virtual exercise environment, whereby participants walked on a spot while holding onto fixed handlebars (178) – which also may have limited how immersed participants felt within the immersive virtual exercise environments. Compared to the present study where participants exercise on a stationary bike at a higher intensity, with a virtual replica represented in the immersive virtual environments. Thus, the differences in methodological approach are attributed to difficulties in pinpointing the best practical use for virtual green exercise research, especially when using immersive virtual reality (106). Furthermore, future research is needed on how different exercise intensities and types can impact affect whilst using immersive HMD virtual environments.

The lack of a significant interaction effect for time by condition on negative affect and reduction in positive affect in the control was unexpected given that exercise is frequently suggested to significantly improve affective state (132, 198, 199). Dual mode theory postulates that the interplay between cognitive processes, including the frontal cortex's cognitive appraisal and context of exercise, and physiological elements, such as acidosis and core temperature, influence the exercise-affect relationship (72, 132, 200). It is possible that the intensity and type of exercise used in the present study caused fatigue in some participants and context (immersive virtual reality use). Thus, may have predisposed characteristics of and the relative importance of particular cognitive and physiological elements; which in turn may have not been able to create a significant positive exercise-affect relationship (132).

Directed Attention

Concurrent with transient hypofrontality, post-exercise-directed attention scores were higher in all conditions compared to pre-exercise scores, yet the increase was not statistically significant in the urban condition. Agreeing with previous findings, both the immersive HMD virtual green environment and the control condition improved directed attention from pre- to post-exercise (51, 186-188). Yet, due to the absence of a non-exercise control condition in the present study, it is not possible to establish the mechanism responsible; the observed improvements could be attributed to short-term learning or motivation effects (51). Yet, inconsistent with previous research, the immersive HMD virtual urban exercise environment did not elicit a significant improvement in directed attention (186-188). The urban environment exerts higher cognitive loads than natural environments (43). Thus, urban environments deplete working memory/cognitive resources, compared to green environments which allow these resources to replenish and restore cognitive control (201).

The finding Immersive virtual green exercise did not facilitate improvements in directed attention compared to the immersive virtual urban and control condition is inconsistent with Rogerson et al., which revealed that directed attention improved after exercise while viewing footage of a natural environment, compared to viewing an urban environment or a blank screen (control). The inconsistent results could be accredited to Rogerson et al., employing a longer exposure (15 minutes) to all exercise environments compared to the present study (10 minutes). A recent study revealed a significant main effect for exercise duration on cognitive performance (measured via a Stroop test), with response time being significantly shorter (i.e. better) after 20 minutes of exercise compared to 10 minutes (202). Yet, to the best of

the author's knowledge, there is no previous research comparing a 10-minute and 15-minute exposure. Attention restoration theory suggests that spending time in environments that provide an abundance of natural stimuli promotes restoration of depleted attentional resources (49, 55). The results of the current study (immersive HMD virtual green environment significantly improved directed attention) support this possibility.

Absence of a familiarisation session might have led to a potential learning or carryover effect during the administration of the backwards digit span task (directed attention task). Participants may have demonstrated improved performance in later visits due to increased familiarity and practice with the task (203). It was observed that compared to visit one, participants had significantly higher pre-exercise backwards digit span task scores than visit three. Thus, a learning effect may have occurred from visit one to visit three for pre-exercise backwards digit span task scores than visit three. However, how statistically significant effects were observed between pre-exercise visits one and two, as well as visits two and three. Moreover, there was no statistically significant effect found in post-exercise backwards digit span task scores across visits.

3.4.2 Physiological Measures

The present study revealed mean heart rate was significantly higher in the control exercise condition compared to the immersive HMD virtual green and urban exercise environment with no significant difference between the green and urban conditions. This finding is unexpected as previous research using a controlled exercise observed no significant difference in heart rate between virtual green and indoor (control) conditions and all participants in the present study cycled at the same RPE

across all conditions (51, 176, 179). Yet, these studies used less immersive forms of virtual green exercise, such as TV monitors and projections onto a screen. Thus, more immersive forms of virtual reality, such as HMD virtual reality, may augment people's perceptions and/or regulation of exercise intensity. This can be corroborated by an early study by Plante et al., where participants cycled at a controlled intensity (60 - 70% max heart rate), reporting higher levels of exertion when cycling with immersive virtual reality compared to cycling without (166). Yet, one study that used immersive HMD virtual exercise and self-selected exercise intensity revealed no significant difference in heart rate between virtual green exercise and indoor exercise, suggesting that immersive virtual reality does not augment exercise intensity (144). However, the study used treadmill walking compared to Plante et al., and the present study where participants cycled. Thus, immersive virtual reality may only augment intensity in certain exercises, such as cycling. Furthermore, no significant difference in distance cycled was observed between the green condition compared to the urban and control conditions. Concurrent with this finding, Abernathy et al., revealed distance cycled and heart were similar during an immersive HMD virtual green and urban cycling environment, yet participants were able to select their exercise intensity (204). The present study reporting no significant difference in distance cycled between the control condition and the green condition is interesting considering heart rate was significantly higher in the control condition compared to the green condition. This could suggest that virtual reality mediated nature may only influence heart rate and not distance cycled. Yet, more research is needed on this relationship.

Overall and in line with previous research, the present study found limited evidence of other additional benefits of virtual green exercise compared to control/indoor exercise (4, 144). Apart from positive affect, no additional psychological benefits of immersive HMD virtual green exercise compared to a control were observed, including negative affect, and directed attention. These findings challenge the belief that synergistic benefits occur when combining exercise and (virtual) nature exposure (144, 149). Thus, it is important to consider the issue of whether immersive HMD virtual green exercise can produce the same benefits seen by real green exercise. Some research reported that immersive HMD virtual green exercise increased negative affect and was perceived as less enjoyable compared to exercising in a real green environment (91), while others show that exercising in a virtual green environment is more restorative for positive affect, following a mentally fatiguing task than a real outdoor green walk (89). The inconsistency in findings can again be accredited to different methodological approaches used as some research manipulated mood levels through the use of a pre-stressor experience (89).

3.4.3 Strengths and limitations

A strength of this study is its rigorous experimental procedure, robust within-subject design and counter-balanced blinded trial, which enabled control over confounding factors such as carryover effects and noise (205). Another strength of this study is that it is one of the few to use an HMD in combination with exercise (i.e., cycling), and the very first to use such technology to compare green versus urban exercise environments (91). Furthermore, the duration of immersive virtual reality exposure in all studies was 10 minutes, a time span chosen as it has been previously found to be a minimum bout for achieving health and wellbeing benefits in relation to both nature exposure and physical activity (77). Immersive virtual reality offers methodological

benefits that are closer to real life compared to pictures or videos, thus providing whilst allowing for a higher level of experimental control (206). Another strength of this study was the inclusion of heart rate and distance cycled. This allows assessment of whether exercise was truly identical between conditions. Thus, examination of whether regulation of RPE prescribed intensity was influenced by environmental condition. In the case of the present study, the prescribed intensity was influenced by the exercise environment.

A limitation of the current study was that it examined the immediate effects of exercise; thus, it is not possible to conclude that the psychological benefits previously reported are long-lasting (166). Yet, previous research has reported that the mood effects of exercise can last for a least two hours (207). Furthermore, the immersive virtual exercise environment used may not have been compelling enough to create a credible replica of a real environment, causing the psychophysiological benefits to be limited. Future research should use a larger sample size and evaluate the long-term psychophysiological effect of immersive virtual reality exercise. The sample size of the current study (N = 12) may have been too small to obtain adequate power for measures included in this study (205). The lack of a familiarisation session may have contributed to a learning effect observed during administration of the backwards digit span task. Future studies could consider implementing a familiarisation session to mitigate potential learning effects observed during the task. The generalizability of findings may be limited as the participants in the present study were healthy adults; thus, it is uncertain whether findings can be applied to individuals with clinical conditions, such as sight deficiencies, infections of the vestibular system, or other health problems (205). The lack of an experimental condition applying a real natural environment limits the ability to attribute this finding
to the environment and not the virtual reality technology alone (144). Furthermore, the virtual reality application used in this study is quite novel, the application (VZFit) used may not have been able to produce a likewise virtual replica of a real natural environment. VZFit used Google Earth to produce virtual replica routes of real places. Thus, the video of the route could often feel unstable. The researchers chose the green and urban environments from Google Earth to be represented in virtual reality. Hence, different Google Earth routes may produce different results.

Immersive virtual green environments provide a source of nature exposure for those unable to access the natural environment. The relative ease of setting up a virtual reality system could make it a viable solution for healthcare settings involving clinical populations. Yet, there has been little work researching the use of immersive virtual reality to influence outcomes during exercise in clinical populations (72). Given evidence in the present study suggesting the beneficial effects of immersive virtual green exercise environments on affect, investigations on clinical populations seem warranted. Furthermore, low-cost systems like the Google Cardboard enable users to experience virtual nature using their smartphones (178).

3.5 Conclusion

This was the first study to demonstrate the effects of exercise conducted in different immersive virtual exercise environments on affect and directed attention. Although immersive virtual green exercise significantly improved affect and directed attention, compared to an immersive virtual urban environment the difference was not significant. Yet, immersive virtual green exercise significantly improved positive affect compared to indoor exercise (control condition). Furthermore, directed attention scores revealed no significant difference between indoor exercise and immersive virtual green exercise. Heart rate was significantly higher in the control condition compared to both immersive virtual conditions. Yet, there was no significant difference in distance cycled between immersive virtual green exercise and indoor exercise as well as urban exercise.

4.0 A Qualitative Exploration of Expectations and Reactions to Immersive Virtual Reality Cycling

4.1 Introduction

Chapter 3 showed how immersive virtual environments can influence difference psychological and physiological measures. Yet, it does not address participants' thoughts and beliefs regarding this technology.

There has been growing interest in using virtual environments to enhance not only overall health but also an individual's experience of exercise (18). Virtual reality has been proposed as one way to improve exercise experiences (72). With the recent development of affordable and user-friendly virtual reality technology, human-nature interactions could transition to the virtual environment, thus decreasing the disconnect between humanity and nature (1, 208). Virtual reality can be defined as a computer simulation that senses the participant's positions and actions and replaces or arguments the feedback to more than one or more senses, giving the user a feeling of being immersed or present in a virtual world (71). It is important to understand the components of virtual reality that can influence individual expectations and reactions to virtual reality-mediated exercise.

4.1.1 Immersion

One component that plays an important role in the effectiveness of virtual realitymediated exercise is the concept of immersion (77). Immersion describes the extent to which virtual reality technology is capable of delivering inclusive (the extent to which reality is shut out), extensive (range of sensory modalities accommodated) and vivid (resolution and quality of displays) illusions of reality to one or more senses (97). A subjective correlate of immersion is presence (98). Presence is an individual's sense of being in a virtual environment (97). Presence depends on the technology's ability to augment sensory input from the physical reality. When the sensory feedback creates a believable virtual environment, it contributes to increased levels of place illusion (77, 98, 99). When a virtual environment responds to an individual's actions, incorporates personal references, and aligns with expectations of how objects and people should behave, plausibility illusion emerges; this illusion convinces individuals that the events occurring in the virtual environment are genuinely happening (98). These components of illusion within a virtual environment are believed to increase an individual's level of presence and immersion (77). This translates to immersive virtual nature's ability to create similar responses seen by a real natural environment (58). For example, increased stress reduction and positive affect are seen when using a virtual reality head-mounted display (HMD) was used compared to a non-immersive virtual desktop experience of an underwater environment (83).

Immersion levels can differ by what type of virtual reality technology is used; immersion levels can be defined as high if an HMD with real-time tracking of movement was used, whereas, low immersion involves using projections, monitors/television or an HMD that does not have real-time motion (72). Immersion levels of virtual technology have been shown to influence an individual's beliefs about exercise. For example, a recent study found that highly immersive virtual reality was perceived as significantly more enjoyable than cycling without virtual reality (209). Moreover, incorporating more immersive virtual reality features, such as sound, results in significantly higher enjoyment and motivation than vision alone (210). Research on an individual's beliefs about exercise in natural environments has mainly adopted low immersive virtual reality (72). One such study found that low immersive virtual reality involving walking in nature consistently showed enjoyment benefits and increased positive affect compared to the real nature walking group (87). Yet, one study comparing an immersive virtual natural exercise environment to an urban environment revealed that there was no statistically significant effect between the virtual environments on immersion and enjoyment (204). Yet, participants' end-of-study comments regarding their preference of environments revealed that 66.7% found the natural environment more relaxing, 54.2% found the natural environment more enjoyable and 58.3% found the natural environment more immersive (204).

4.1.2 Cyber Sickness

Increasing immersion and presence are not the only aspects that affect the efficacy of a virtual environment but reducing the impact that negative aspects (1). High immersive virtual reality technology has been documented to cause cyber sickness among users (58). Cyber sickness has been reported to occur in as many as 100% of users depending on the virtual reality technology used, the period spent immersed and the content of the virtual environment (72, 100, 101). Furthermore, a recent study reported that 19 out of 26 participants had experienced cyber sickness while using highly immersive virtual technology (91). Cyber sickness is a specific type of visually induced motion sickness that can cause dizziness, nausea and general discomfort (79, 211). Sickness induced by highly immersive virtual technology will likely influence an individual's experience of a virtual environment (1). A recent review found that cyber and sickness and presence are negatively related, with increased cyber sickness causing a reduction in presence (102). It has been suggested that cyber sickness distracts and suppresses an individual's attention away from a virtual environment that is required for presence to occur, thus causing

the inverse association (102). Due to the technological developments of virtual reality technology causing visual displays to become more immersive, such as HMDs, are more prone to induce high levels of cyber sickness, the issue of cyber sickness has become more relevant (103). This paradox must be solved in order to increase the benefits that could be seen by immersive virtual natural environments, as the most immersive displays are needed to provide a sufficient level of presence (58).

Combining exercise and immersive virtual natural environments, referred to as virtual green exercise (i.e., exercising whilst in the presence of technological nature), creates additional challenges, mainly associated with maintaining balance, and thus, causing the sensory conflict that leads to cyber sickness (58). A recent study revealed that cyber sickness had a detrimental impact on participants' emotional responses in a virtual green exercise environment compared to a real green exercise environment, with participants also reporting difficulty in maintaining balance whilst walking in immersive virtual reality (91). furthermore, cyber sickness is generally seen the more time an individual is immersed in a virtual environment (1, 169). Research combining exercise immersive virtual natural environments have utilised exposure durations ranging from 10-30 minutes (77, 87, 91, 166, 177). Yet, briefer sessions, such as 5 minutes, have been associated with increases in emotional responses (3). Therefore, an exposure duration of 5-10 minutes is recommended to decrease the risk of cyber sickness and allow for time for emotional responses (1). One possible pathway explaining an individual's behaviour related to virtual reality is Feedback Theory: emotions provide feedback on which behaviours individuals should or should not follow (77, 147). Thus, anticipated emotions are more vital than real experienced emotions in guiding behaviour (147). Yet, in certain situations

emotions could have a direct causation on behaviours, such as the fight or flight

response; in more complex behaviours, the decision-making process involves the evaluation of past experienced emotions, as well as influences from an individual's personal and cultural settings (77). Regarding exposure to a virtual natural environment, high levels of presence and immersion facilitate an individual to experience powerful emotional outcomes (77, 147). Furthermore, virtual environments may elicit anticipated emotional benefits due to an individual's generalised previous experiences of green exercise, such as increased enjoyment, motivation and relaxation (77, 147).

4.1.3 Expectations and Reactions to Virtual Reality Exercise

There is an increasing body of evidence suggesting that virtual reality use during exercise might improve experiences within the exercise session itself (72). A recent study revealed that using virtual reality during exercise increases enjoyment, energy and affect (212). Furthermore, walking on a treadmill in a virtual outdoor natural environment increased relaxation, energy and enjoyment compared to watching projected footage of walking outside while sedentary (87). Yet, recent work comparing walking in an immersive natural environment, a real natural environment and a sedentary replica in immersive virtual reality found both virtual conditions were perceived as less enjoyable (91). Furthermore, a recent study suggested that participants became more active and engaged in the exercise more in an immersive HMD virtual reality environment compared to a simulated environment displayed on a monitor (213). Correspondingly, Pyae et al., reported that over a two-week period, users of immersive HMD virtual reality were more engaged in exercise and had increased enjoyment while exercising than those who exercised conventionally (214). Immersive virtual reality may also be a solution to barriers faced in engaging in exercise (173). A recent study in which an immersive HMD virtual reality exercise

80

game (VRun) was used to allow participants to run on the spot and move through a virtual environment suggested that it could allow individuals to engage in exercise, particularly for those who cannot attend a gym and exercise regularly (215).

There is limited research regarding participant expectations prior to using virtual reality. To the best of the author's knowledge, only one previous study has explored participants' expectations of virtual reality. McMichael et al., explored parents of adolescent's perspective of physical activity and virtual reality (216). Qualitative data revealed most participants (83%) had a limited understanding of virtual reality; all cited the cost of virtual reality systems as a barrier and, 50% felt strongly that physical activity in the real world would provide greater benefits to virtual reality exercise (216).

Qualitative insight was gathered from participants at the start and end of the previously reported study (Chapter 2). Chapter 2 provided analysis of quantitative outcomes, yet the understanding of immersive virtual reality experience itself is unknown. Thus, qualitative information will allow exploration of this. The aim of the current study is to explore qualitative insights to understand participant expectations and reactions to immersive virtual reality exercise.

4.2 Methods

Participants and Design

The same participants from Chapter 2 provided qualitative insights.

Design and Procedure

The design and procedure were identical to that described in Study 1 (Chapter 2).

Qualitative information was collected using two different series of open-ended questions. The first series of questions were presented to participants prior to completing any of the three conditions. The second series of questions were presented to participants after completing all three conditions. The participants responded in a face-to-face interview format.

Pre-Study Questions:

- 1. What do you currently know, or what is your current impression of using virtual reality during exercise?
- 2. What are your thoughts and/or expectations about using virtual reality combined with exercise?
 - a. Do you think that exercising in virtual reality might make a difference in how we experience exercise?
 - b. This study involves cycling in virtual reality, what are your thoughts and/or expectations about this specifically?
- 3. What are your thoughts on using a virtual reality environment to replace a real environment?
- 4. Is there any virtual environment that you can think of that you might be cycling in?
 - a. If so, how do you think this environment will make you feel?
 - b. Where would you like it to be?

Post-Study Questions:

- 1. What are your thoughts on using virtual reality combined with/ during exercise?
- 2. What are your thoughts on using a virtual reality environment to replace a real environment?

- 3. How do you feel after using virtual reality as an aid or addition to exercising?
- 4. Do you have any thoughts on the 2 different virtual environments that you exercised in?
 - a. Which environment did you prefer exercising in?
 - b. What did you prefer more about that environment than the other one?
- 5. Did you feel more immersed in one environment more than another?
 - a. Why did you feel more immersed in one environment than the other one?
- 6. What bodily sensations occurred during different parts of the ride?
 - a. What did you feel when you turned a corner?
 - b. Did it feel like you sped up at all at different points?
- 7. Did you feel any motion sickness, more commonly referred to as cyber sickness, during any points of both virtual reality rides?
- 8. Did you have any thoughts on what the study was investigating?
 - a. Once you knew that you would be cycling in virtual environments, did you have any expectations/ ideas of what environments you could have been put in?
 - b. Once you knew that you would be cycling in virtual environments, did you have any hopes of what environment you might have been put in?

4.3 Data Analysis

Participants' answers to the items were coded using inductive qualitative content analysis, adhering to Braun and Clarke's guidelines (217) to identify themes in the data. NVivo 14 (218) was used for all qualitative analyses.

4.4 Results

Following thematic analysis, the researcher identified 11 themes from the pre-study questions and 20 themes from the post-study questions. These themes were categorised into four general dimensions of expectations of immersive virtual reality exercise: Experience and Understanding of Immersive Virtual Exercise; Expected Feelings and Benefits of Immersive Virtual Exercise; Immersive Virtual Exercise Environment Hopes and Expected Feelings and Perceptions of Green Environment and four general dimensions of reactions to immersive virtual reality exercise: sensation within Immersive Virtual Reality Exercise Environments, Initial Expectations of Exercise Environment, Environment Preferences, and Perceived Benefits of Immersive Virtual reality Exercise. Figure 4.1 and 4.2 illustrates the content of these dimensions and their corresponding themes. Each general dimension will be elaborated upon using quotes from participants. Table 4.1 and 4.2 refers to the frequency of participants who referenced each theme.



Figure 4.1: Dimensions and Themes of Expectations of Immersive Virtual Exercise

Figure 4.2: Dimension and Themes of Reactions of Immersive Virtual ExerciseFigure 4.1: Dimensions and Themes of Expectations of Immersive Virtual Exercise



Figure 4.2: Dimension and Themes of Reactions of Immersive Virtual Exercise

Figure 4.2: Dimension and Themes of Reactions of Immersive Virtual Exercise

4.4.1 Expectations of Immersive Virtual Reality Exercise (Pre-Study Question Answers)

Experience and Understanding of Immersive Virtual Reality:

Limited Experience

Most participants had limited experience of immersive virtual reality combined with exercise and most had never used it.

I've never used the virtual reality system before, particularly during exercise (Participant 7).

I've never done it before, so I guess it's all hypothetical, but the concept is good, especially if it like feels realistic (Participant 12).

General Understanding

Although participants expressed limited experience, some had a general understanding of immersive virtual reality exercise.

I know that virtual reality is used to enhance the exercise experience by altering the reality of what someone is doing or where they're exercising (Participant 1).

I know what virtual reality is. I can imagine how it's used but I've never used it myself (Participant 11).

Scepticism

Only one participant was sceptical about immersive virtual reality due to their preference for the real world.

But my initial impression would be that I'm sceptical because it's virtual. It's not reality (Participant 12).

Expected Feelings and Benefits of Immersive Virtual Reality Exercise:

Expected Benefits of Immersive Virtual Reality Exercise (Enjoyment, motivation, exercise intensity, and fatigue)

Participants suggested that immersive virtual reality could have positive impacts on the exercise experience such as increased enjoyment, motivation, and exercise intensity, and distract from fatigue.

It will increase enjoyment because you're seeing more things than you've just seen on a wall (Participant 4).

I feel like it could be used as a motivational point because you could implement yourself into any environment like we're going to do today. And it could potentially increase motivation. Placing you in interesting scenarios (Participant 5).

I feel like it might remove some of the mental strain on your exercise, thus making it easier for you to perform (Participant 5).

It could potentially distract people from fatigue, especially in less intense workouts (Participant 1).

Overcoming Barriers

Participants suggested that immersive virtual reality exercise could aid in overcoming barriers to exercising such as accessibility issues for the elderly and disabled, and aid individuals in building confidence to transition to real-world exercise.

Virtual reality can be a stepping stone for those who feel unsafe or lack confidence, providing them with a controlled environment to build confidence before transitioning to real-world exercise (Participant 2).

Older people and disabled individuals could also benefit from the accessibility and experiences virtual reality offers (Participant 1).

Another barrier to exercise participants suggested immersive virtual reality could aid in anxiety when exercising. It was suggested that this technology can be used in the comfort of their own home, reducing the stress of other people's perceptions of them.

100% for people with anxiety. For example, my girlfriend hates going out and maybe getting seen by other people gives girls anxiety especially when they're exercising. So, if you could do it in your living room where no one can see you could have no anxiety and no stress about people watching you. (Participant 9).

One pro is that no one can see you exercise so stress and anxiety go away from that (Participant 6).

Immersive Virtual Exercise Environments Hopes

Hopes for Green Environment

Interestingly, without informing the participants of the virtual exercise environments that they would be exercising in, participants stated that they would expect to be exercising in a green/natural environment.

I think cycling in the countryside would be ideal (Participant 1).

I imagine it could be a green setting, such as a woodland track surrounded by trees and nature. It might include an audio element, like birds chirping, to enhance the immersive experience (Participant 2).

Expected Feelings and Perceptions of Green Environment

Participants who stated that they could be exercising in a green environment also gave insights on their expected feelings and perceptions of it.

Connectedness with Nature

Only one participant suggested that immersive virtual green exercise could increase an individual's connectedness with nature.

I think cycling in the countryside would be ideal. It would create a more enjoyable and serene experience, making me feel happier and more connected to nature (Participant 3).

Positive Psychological Effects (anxiety and stress)

Participants suggested that immersive virtual green exercise could elicit positive psychological effects such as decreased anxiety and reduced stress.

Exercising in a pleasant environment like that would also alleviate any anxiety I might have about being observed while working out (Participant 8). It would have positive psychological effects. It may also reduce stress especially if we're not working at an RPE that is too taxing (Participant 2).

4.4.3 Reactions of Immersive Virtual Reality Exercise (Post-Study Question Answers)

Sensations Within Immersive Virtual Reality Exercise Environments

Sensations of Speed in Immersive Virtual Exercise Environments

Participants suggested they sped up when cycling downhill in the virtual green exercise environment even though the incline of the cycle ergometer remained neutral throughout the ride.

In the Iceland one, it's like a nice straight road. But I felt myself speeding up when I was going downhill as well (Participant 5).

In the green environment, whilst it was mostly straight roads there were deviations in the road such as downhills which were able to trick your body like it is real life. When I was going down the hill it felt easier on the legs, and I thought I was spinning quicker (Participant 2).

Participants also mentioned that the virtual elements with the urban setting resulted in different perceptions of speed.

There were more reasons for speeding up in the urban. I was trying to be competitive with other things that I was seeing like cars (Participant 1).

Yeah, so especially when there are cars around, I feel like you would in real life you tend to speed up to get across the crossing or past the car (Participant 8).

Cyber Sickness

Cyber sickness is an important, yet unwanted, aspect of immersive virtual reality that can negatively impact the user's experience (1). Participants stated they experienced cyber sickness symptoms when turning a corner in the immersive virtual urban environment.

Only when we went into that 90-degree turn that threw off my body and I felt like I was about to fall flat on my face (Participant 2).

Just when I turned the corner, I felt dizzy (Participant 10).

Yet, all participants stated that they experienced no cyber sickness symptoms in the green environment.

I didn't feel any sort of sickness or any nausea or any kind of motion sickness at all (Participant 1).

Do you know, not at all. I thought I would at the start but because I do get travel sickness, I didn't, not at all with that (Participant 8).

Immersion and Presence

Immersion and presence are other important aspects of virtual reality. Immersion refers to the ability of technology to deliver a vivid illusion of reality, whereas

presence relates to the user's perception of the virtual environment (1). Participants suggested that the green environment was smoother, thus eliciting higher levels of presence.

The green environment it was a lot smoother, and you could easily forget you're in a VR session (Participant 10).

Participants were concerned about the picture quality of the urban environment, suggesting that this decreased how immersed they were in the virtual environment. This subsequently, could decrease their levels of presence.

The images are very patchy on the Detroit one, so you're not completely immersed (Participant 5).

The urban environment quality of the VR was not ideal and it's just you didn't really feel like you were cycling in that environment (Participant 11).

Initial Expectations of Immersive Virtual Exercise Environments

After the study, participants were once more interviewed regarding their initial expectations of the exercise environments and whether these anticipations were fulfilled.

Anticipation of the Green Environment

Participants mentioned their anticipation of the green environment was fulfilled.

If I had to guess it was going to be the green environment just from my background knowledge of psychology (Participant 2).

I did think of a countryside environment, maybe some hills or something like that (Participant 4).

Unexpected Urban Environment

Moreover, the immersive virtual urban environment was unexpected by participants.

I wasn't really expecting the city one (Participant 12).

I didn't anticipate the Detroit one (Participant 5).

Environment Preferences

Green Environment Preference

Most participants preferred the green environment over the urban environment. Participants stated that this environment was more intriguing and relaxing compared to the urban. Moreover, participants found the urban environment too stimulating and busy to enjoy.

I was enjoying the green environment more. Because it just it's a bit more intriguing to me a bit more beautiful a bit more relaxing. And I just wanted to carry on going (Participant 1).

I thought the green was a lot more calming compared to the one in Detroit where it's just very busy and there's lots of cars, lots of buildings around, personally I didn't enjoy it as much as I did the Icelandic route (Participant 5).

Urban Environment Preference

Few participants preferred the urban environment over the green environment. Although these participants enjoyed the green environment, they found the rush and business of the urban environment to be positively stimulating. I preferred the urban one because it constantly changing. Whereas the mountain one was nice, but it was almost like I was looking at the same thing the whole time (Participant 12).

I preferred the urban one because I quite like the rush. You move more like you would on a bike I think through VR in the city (Participant 10).

Boredom in Control Condition

Participants stated perceptions of boredom whilst exercising in the control condition. Participants revealed this condition dragged on and they couldn't wait for it to finish compared to both virtual reality exercise conditions.

I found that in the third variation, which was without the VR, I was quite bored, and I just couldn't wait for it to end (Participant 7).

The time flew compared to the control session where it just felt like it was dragging a little bit (Participant 4).

Real Exercise Environment Preference

Participants stated that virtual reality exercise is a good substitution for individuals who are unable to access the real environment. However, participants would rather exercise in a real environment over a virtual counterpart.

I think it's certainly a good substitute for populations who may struggle to go into the real environment or don't have that confidence yet to go into that environment (Participant 2).

I guess I'm still a little sceptical. I would still prefer to be biking in those places (*Participant 12*).

Psychological Benefits of Immersive Virtual Reality Exercise

Increase Enjoyment

Participants mentioned that virtual reality exercise was more enjoyable than regular indoor exercise. Participants expressed that virtual reality exercise has the potential to mitigate the negative external factors associated with outdoor exercise for specific individuals, enhancing the overall enjoyment of exercise.

If someone doesn't want to go outside, they can stay inside and still get a good workout and enjoy it more compared to being worried about the external factors that are in the outdoors (Participant 1).

Moreover, participants simply enjoyed virtual reality as they preferred it as an alternative to staring at a featureless wall.

I thought it increased enjoyment. Definitely over like staring at a wall (Participant 4).

Decreased Perceived Effort

Participants suggested that exercising in an immersive virtual environment can decrease their perceived effort of the exercise. This is interesting as participants were instructed to exercise at an RPE of 12. Thus, maybe immersive virtual reality can augment perceptions of exercise intensity.

It made, whilst working at the same intensity, my perception of that was probably lower (Participant 2).

I perceived it as being easier or more enjoyable than just cycling in a plain environment (Participant 9).

Increased Motivation

Participants also mentioned that virtual reality increased their motivation whilst exercising and their motivation to partake in exercise.

I feel virtual reality can help push people to do more and go the further mile I think virtual exercise is much more of a motivator and makes me feel better while exercising compared to just by myself (Participant 1).

I feel like it's a good motivator for exercise (Participant 6).

Relaxing and Calming in Immersive Virtual Environment

Although participants suggested that virtual reality increased motivation and decreased perceived effort during exercise, participants mentioned that both virtual environments were more relaxing and calming compared to the control condition (indoor exercise).

I found virtual reality to be a relaxing positive experience (Participant 7). I felt quite calm sitting there by myself just cycling as you could be anywhere (Participant 4).

Psychological and Accessibility Assistance

Like answers from the pre-study questions, participants mentioned that immersive virtual reality can break down barriers to exercising. Participants suggested this technology can cancel any anxieties in people when exercising in a real outdoor environment or the gym. Additionally, participants pointed out that virtual reality can facilitate access to outdoor environments virtually for individuals who might otherwise be unable to physically visit such locations.

Exercising in virtual reality can help people with mental health issues as they may not want to go outside (Participant 10).

I think it's good because it can get a lot of people doing exercise when they can't go outdoors (Participant 9)

4.5 Discussion

The current study investigated the expectations and reactions of immersive virtual reality exercise. The findings offer support as to why there has been growing interest in using virtual environments to enhance not only overall health but also an individual's experience of exercise, as well as aspects of virtual reality that can influence the individual experience (18).

4.5.1 Pre-Intervention

Although participants were aware of virtual reality; a common theme was the limited knowledge and/or experience of virtual reality combined with exercise. Yet, perceptions of virtual reality were generally positive with participants as having the potential to increase enjoyment and motivation. This corroborates previous research by McMichael et al., who revealed that 83% of participants had limited understanding of virtual reality, yet described it as interesting and has potential (216).

A common theme identified among participants was the expected perceived benefits of virtual reality for exercise. Participants indicated that immersive virtual reality could increase the enjoyment of exercise. Furthermore, participants suggested that immersive virtual reality may elicit a boost in motivation, increase intensity and distract from fatigue. To the best of the author's knowledge, this is the first study to identify increased enjoyment as an expected reaction to immersive virtual reality exercise. However, previous research has revealed that participants reported immersive virtual reality exercise as an exciting and enjoyable experience postintervention (146). Moreover, an immersive virtual reality exercise game was demonstrated to effectively motivate both children and adults to exercise (219) and virtual reality was found to be effective in distracting overweight children from physiological bodily sensations of exercise (220). Additionally, immersive virtual reality causes an increase in heart rate and can lead to more calories burnt during running (221).

Participants anticipated that their exercise environment would involve green/natural surroundings, with many suggesting these types of environments would elicit positive psychological responses, such as stress reduction. These anticipations could be due to humanity's innate relationship with nature; humans have had regular engagement with nature for thousands of years from roles as hunter-gatherers and farmers to more recently actively seeking natural spaces to reduce the stress of modern life (137).

Another theme common identified was the use of immersive virtual reality to overcome barriers to exercise. Participants suggested immersive virtual reality can aid people to exercise who may lack confidence and have increased anxiety when it comes to exercising in real outdoor and indoor spaces. In fact, immersive virtual reality has been used for the treatment of anxiety disorders (78). Yet, a systematic review revealed that pre-2012 generally suggested that immersive virtual reality was

98

an effective treatment for mental disorders, such as anxiety, the effect was less than conventional cognitive behaviour therapy (222). However, studies post-2012 showed that immersive virtual reality can be as effective or in some cases more effective than cognitive behaviour therapy (222). This may reflect the improvements in immersive virtual reality technology during this period. Participants also suggested immersive virtual reality could benefit the elderly in overcoming barriers to exercise. A recent study implementing a manuped (chair-based indoor exercise bike) and an immersive natural virtual environment in an elderly person home revealed participants stated that the combination of immersive virtual reality and the manuped would make them want to exercise more (223). Thus, immersive virtual reality may benefit those who are unable to exercise conventionally by creating an environment they feel comfortable to exercise in.

4.5.2 Post Intervention

Participants preferred the green immersive virtual environment over the urban environment. Participants suggested the green environment was more pleasurable and relaxing compared to the urban environment which was perceived as hectic. This is not a surprising finding as individuals generally prefer natural environments over urban ones (112, 224). For instance, photographs of scenes of nature consistently receive higher ratings of liking, scenic beauty and pleasantness than photographs of urban scenes (225). Preferences for a green environment are thought to serve an adaptive purpose, aiding us in avoiding detrimental environments and approach beneficial ones (96, 226, 227). Furthermore, the present study's finding corroborates a recent study which revealed viewing immersive virtual nature settings in virtual reality was associated with more positive feelings, lower levels of fatigue and decreased depression compared to viewing an immersive virtual setting (152). Yet, participants were sedentary compared to the present study where participants exercised. The finding that participants preferred the green environment over the urban and/or control is in line with previous literature regarding the Biophilia Hypothesis: humans are innately drawn to nature and when immersed, experience positive emotions (228). Participants may have preferred the natural environment as it is attributed to the intrinsic cognitive-based human need for exploring and understanding these environments (226, 227).

Participants reported changing perceptions of speed throughout the different immersive virtual environments. Participants perceived themselves as speeding when going downhill in the green environment and when near cars in the urban environment. As a highly immersive virtual reality system was used in the present study, participants may have been more inclined to react to the different virtual stimuli in a way they would in the real world. Yet, participants stated that the immersive virtual urban environment picture guality was worse than the green environments, resulting in a feeling of not being completely immersed in the urban environment. Thereby, participants stated that they were more immersed in the green environment compared to the urban. This corroborates previous qualitative research by Abernathy et al., comparing immersive virtual green and urban exercise environments (204). Furthermore, Abernathy et al., reported that there was a strong correlation between enjoyment and interest variables and immersion, with participants who were most interested in the immersive virtual reality activity and enjoying it reporting higher levels of immersion, further explaining, why participants in the present study preferred the green environment more (204).

Cyber sickness is often related to presence (a subjective correlate of immersion) in a virtual environment. Participants stated that they felt cyber sickness when turning a

corner in the immersive virtual urban environment. Thereby, participants did not feel as immersed in the urban environment of the present study. This corroborates a recent study that suggests cybersickness reduced the sense of presence in virtual environments (102). Apart from turning a corner in the urban environments, no other participants experienced cyber sickness across both virtual environment conditions. This is unlike previous research that reported as many as 100% of users reporting feeling cyber sickness symptoms (2, 16, 17). Furthermore, a recent study reported that 19 out of the 26 participants experienced cyber sickness in an immersive virtual green exercise environment (18). The finding that participants did not report any cyber sickness symptoms in the green environments is unlike previous research utilising immersive virtual green cycling which found indications of psychological distress related to cyber sickness (160). Yet, the study comprised a high intensity cycling session, compared to the present which was less intense. One strength of this study was the limited effect cyber sickness had on participants. Cyber sickness can impact individual experiences of immersive virtual reality and decrease the user's feelings of immersion and presence (91, 102, 144). Witmer et al., suggested cybersickness draws attention away from virtual reality, thus decreasing presence (229). Thus, participants felt cyber sickness in the urban environment, felt less presence, and thereby were less immersed and preferred the green environment to a greater extent. Cyber sickness determines the overall quality of user experience (91); users enjoy their virtual reality experience less when feeling discomfort from nausea or disorientation (230). Thereby, in the present study, participants preferred the urban environment less due to symptoms of cyber sickness having a detrimental impact on their experience. Moreover, the postural instability theory suggests that periods without postural control can cause cyber sickness (105). Participants may

have felt a loss of postural control when turning a corner in the urban environment, causing cyber sickness symptoms. It is important to note that the green environment did not feature as many sharp turns compared to the urban environment. This raises the possibility that the camera instability during sharp turns could be a contributing factor to the onset of cyber sickness symptoms among participants. This corroborated previous research revealing that improved camera stability reduces cyber sickness symptoms among participants (205).

Although participants suggested that a virtual environment could be used as a substitution for a real environment, many still preferred exercising in a real environment. This is in line with previous research. A recent study revealed that although participants supported the use of virtual reality if there were a health benefits, half of participants felt strongly that physical activity in the real world would provide greater benefits (216). While visual and audio stimulation were employed in the virtual environments, one participant expressed the opinion that these virtual settings did not adequately incorporate a wide range of human senses to provide a beneficial experience. Furthermore, the current price of many immersive virtual reality systems may be a barrier for many groups of people, such as students. As many of the participants in this study were students, they may have been reluctant to suggest that immersive virtual reality environments could replace real environments due to these barriers. Yet, participants suggested that immersive virtual reality could eliminate barriers to exercising in a natural environment, such as accessibility issues to these environments and anxiety. Recently, virtual reality exposure therapy has become a popular treatment for anxiety with a growing body of evidence suggesting virtual reality is a successful tool for the treatment of anxiety related symptoms (222, 231-234). Yet, immersive virtual reality exercise in the treatment of anxiety and other

mental health conditions are seldom reviewed (234). Thus, future research should implement virtual reality exercise for individuals with clinical mental health conditions.

Participants reported psychological and physiological benefits of immersive virtual reality like that of their expected benefits. This corroborates recent research that revealed immersive virtual reality can increase exercise motivation and physical performance (235). VZFit is rated "E for everyone-one", thus the mechanics of the application were not very complex, and no participant had any issue with understanding the directions, allowing participants to easily enjoy the application. Consequently, the increase in motivation could be the due to the simple, yet engaging application design (219). Participants reported immersive virtual reality increases motivation and enjoyment of exercise. A recent pilot study comparing an immersive virtual reality-based exercise bike and a traditional exercise bike on physiological and psychological response revealed participants had significantly higher enjoyment and self-efficacy in the virtual reality session compared to traditional stationary bike exercise (209), implying that immersive virtual reality exercise can be an effective, enjoyable, and motivating tool for promoting exercise (236). Virtual reality combined with exercise may serve to increase motivation to engage in exercise. Enjoyment developing from immersive virtual reality-based exercise has been suggested to promote exercise participation (237). According to Self-Determination Theory, enjoyment is positively correlated with intrinsic motivation (236, 238). In the present study, participants reported increased motivation when using immersive virtual reality, and thus reported increased enjoyment.

Participants reported immersive virtual reality decreased the perceived effort of the exercise. This is interesting as participants were instructed to exercise at an RPE of 12. Thus, immersive virtual reality could augment the user's perception of exercise

intensity. This finding is similar to an early study by Plante et al., (166) in which participants' perception of exercise intensity augmented when using immersive virtual reality, as opposed to exercising without virtual reality. Notably, this occurred even though participants were cycling at a controlled intensity across all exercise conditions. The present study's finding is also similar to previous research which revealed virtual reality feedback during an indoor cycling exercise resulted in decreased levels of perceived exertion and increased levels of enjoyment of the activity compared to a regular exercise session with no virtual reality feedback (239). Yet the study used a less immersive form of virtual reality. Virtual reality may provide an individual with numerous simultaneous signals which could direct the user's attention away from painful signals of exercise (240-243). Moreover, higher levels of immersion and presence are essential components of the effectiveness of virtual reality for pain management (243). Immersion induces a state of consciousness in which the user's responsiveness to its own physical self-diminishes due to the user's involvement in the virtual environment; as the user engages strongly with this sensory experience, they may become less attentive to signals and pain of exercise (243). Thus, the perceived effort of the exercise decreased. Furthermore, participants reported increased enjoyment when using immersive virtual reality compared to the control condition. Previous research has reported immersive virtual reality when paired with exercise, enhanced enjoyment (166). In the present study, participants also reported boredom in the control condition; the control condition environment may have not been adequately stimulating to increase arousal and satisfaction in participants (244).

Combining immersive virtual reality with exercise machines, such as a cycleergometer used in the present study, may enhance the benefits of exercise (166). Overall, immersive virtual reality enhanced the exercise experience compared to the control condition. This technology increased participants' enjoyment and motivation whilst creating a relaxing and calming environment. These findings build on the increasing body of research suggesting the positive impact virtual reality can have on exercise experience (72, 220, 235). The additional benefits could increase long-term adherence to exercise programmes and generally result in increased exercise enjoyment (166, 245).

4.5.3 Strengths and Limitations of the Study

The sample size was sufficient according to Braun and Clarke's recommendation of between 10 and 20 participants (246). Furthermore, the qualitative design made the results rich, with the design of the questionnaire not limiting the content (146). Another strength of this study was the within-subject experimental design, with two different immersive virtual reality exercise environments administered in a counterbalanced order (91). The within-subject experimental design allowed for a nuanced exploration of the participants' expectations and reactions to immersive virtual reality exercise. Yet, it is not sure that the views of the participants would differ in other populations. As the mean age was 22.17±3.59 future studies could research older population expectations and reactions to immersive virtual reality exercise. The dependence on a stable internet connection for the immersive virtual reality equipment and the VZFit application could pose significant challenges in terms of broader implementation across various settings, this issue highlights the potential vulnerability of this technology to technical glitches or connectivity problems, which can disrupt the user experience and limit the feasibility of using these technologies in settings where reliable internet access cannot be guaranteed. The development of

new virtual reality technology will better address these challenges, increasing the possibilities of research within this field (91).

4.6 Conclusion

Participants found immersive virtual reality combined with exercise to be a positive experience, suggesting various positive themes such as increased enjoyment and motivation. Although participants were encouraging of virtual reality, they still believed that exercising in the real world was more beneficial and that virtual reality should be used as a substitution. Participants also reported limited cyber sickness during the urban condition and no cyber sickness during the green condition. Furthermore, the majority of participants preferred the immersive virtual green environment to the urban environment, further building on previous research suggesting the positive impact nature has on humans (1, 86).

5.0 General Discussion

Research on the topic regarding the influence of immersive virtual reality green exercise is gaining traction in literature. This type of exercise has been shown to have positive effects on mood (89), directed attention (190) and individual behaviour (161). However, previous research has yet to investigate the comparative effects of an immersive HMD virtual green exercise environment and an immersive HMD virtual urban exercise environment on mood, directed attention, heart rate and distance cycled concurrently. Additionally, there has been an absence of research into participants' expectations of immersive virtual reality and their reactions to this technology simultaneously. Thus, the overall goal of this thesis was two-fold; to examine how immersive virtual environments can influence an individual's psychological and physiological outcomes. Further, to explore individual expectations and reactions to using immersive virtual reality exercise. The aims as previously stated were:

- Address the methodological gap by comparing a range of previously reported psychological and physiological outcomes of exercising in an immersive virtual green environment versus an immersive virtual urban environment, whilst using a prescribed intensity.
- Explore participant expectations of immersive virtual reality prior to use and their reactions after exercising in all conditions.

5.1 Main Findings of Research

The first study in this thesis (Chapter 2) investigated the influences of immersive HMD virtual environments on affect, directed attention, heart rate and distance cycled of a controlled exercise. Analysis revealed that the immersive virtual green exercise environment significantly improved participants' affect and directed attention from pre- to post-exercise. Yet, no significant difference in affect and directed attention was observed between the immersive virtual green and immersive virtual urban exercise environments. It is possible that participants did not perceive a substantial difference in emotional engagement between the two virtual environments, leading to comparable affective responses. However, compared to the control condition (indoor cycling) affect significantly improved in the immersive virtual green exercise environment. This finding could be attributed to the immersive virtual green environment eliciting positive emotional responses among participants compared to the control conditions, which in turn contributed to the observed enhancements in affect.

Distance cycled was significantly further in the control condition compared to the immersive virtual urban exercise environment. No significant difference was observed between both immersive virtual exercise environments as well as between the green and control condition and in addition, participants' heart rate was significantly higher in the control condition compared to both immersive virtual exercise environments even though participants were instructed to exercise at the same intensity across exercise conditions (RPE 12). An individual's subjective perception of effort during exercise is increasingly complex comprised of brain input,
integration of information from the feed-forward centre and feedback from several central receptors such as baroreceptors, chemoreceptors and metaboreceptors, as well as auditory and visual information (124), thus immersive virtual reality exercise may provide a distraction from the sensory information above and augment perceptions of exercise intensity, causing participants to cycle at a higher intensity in the control condition, thereby heart rate was greater. Furthermore, participants may have been more familiar with traditional cycle-ergometer-based exercise and thus felt more comfortable cycling at higher intensities.

A qualitative exploratory study (Chapter 3) was conducted to investigate participants' expectations and reactions to immersive virtual reality exercise. Two sets of openended questions were given to the participants. The first was prior to any of the immersive virtual exercise conditions and the second was after all the conditions. A main finding from participant expectations was that the majority of participants had limited knowledge and/or experience of immersive virtual reality compared with exercise. This could be due to the cost factor of immersive virtual reality headsets being a barrier to virtual reality implementation (247). Although immersive virtual reality devices have become more affordable with the introduction of consumertargeted devices such as the Oculus Go and Oculus Quest (248), studies have revealed that participants believed this type of technology was still too expensive (246). The operational and maintenance aspects of these devices are also to be considered; like computers and mobiles, immersive virtual reality technology may have a short product cycle with a high probability of these devices being obsolete and needing replacing within several years of initial purchase (247). Marketers often release new applications that require better graphics and computing performance,

making it a persistent effort to guarantee the virtual reality equipment is up to date (247). Participants also hoped to be exercising in an immersive virtual green outdoor environment. These hopes may stem from humans' intrinsic connection with nature, a bond that has persisted throughout millennia; from the days of being hunter-gatherers and farmers to the present, where individuals deliberately seek out natural settings to alleviate the pressures of contemporary living (137).

A main theme identified from participants' reactions to immersive virtual reality exercise was the enhancement it provided to the overall exercise experience. Participants reported immersive virtual reality increased exercise enjoyment and motivation to exercise. This finding could be due to the immersive virtual reality being a novel and engaging exercise experience. Thus, the virtual environments and interactive elements can captivate participants making the exercise more enjoyable and motivating. Interestingly, participants stated they felt a decrease in perceived effort whilst exercising, despite receiving instructions to maintain a consistent level of exercise intensity across all conditions (RPE 12). This finding may be attributed to the immersive virtual reality environment's potential to divert participants' attention away from the physical sensation of exercise, such as fatigue or discomfort (166, 249). Participants preferred the immersive virtual green exercise environment over the urban one. Preferences could be attributed to evolutionary processes and a cognitive basic intrinsic human need for understanding and exploring natural environments (226, 227). Participants did report feelings of cyber sickness when turning a corner in the immersive virtual urban environment. Yet, no participants reported any symptoms of cyber sickness in the green environment. This could be attributed to the absence of turns in the green environment. Another main finding from qualitative analysis was that participants suggested immersive virtual reality

should be a substitute for real exercise environments, especially for populations who may not be able to access the real environment, with exercising in a real outdoor environment being the primary exercise environment.

5.2 Practical Implications

The finding that immersive virtual green exercise significantly improved participants' affect from pre- to post-exercise suggests that integrating immersive virtual green environments into exercise sessions can enhance the enjoyment of physical activity. This aligns with the findings in Chapter 3, which demonstrated that immersive virtual reality increased exercise enjoyment. Consequently, this heightened enjoyment and affect may promote exercise adherence, which, in turn, can yield positive effects on overall health and fitness. Moreover, the increased directed attention observed implies that integrating an immersive virtual green environment can reduce mental fatigue during workouts. Consequently, individuals may find it less taxing to maintain focus, particularly during longer and more challenging exercise sessions. Yet, there is little research into this area, warranting research into the impact of prolonged, high-intensity immersive virtual green exercise to improve directed attention. The potential for immersive virtual green exercise to improve directed attention could have broader cognitive advantages, potentially enhancing concentration and productivity in daily life and employment work tasks after using this technology.

The finding that no significant difference in affect and directed attention was observed between both immersive virtual reality exercise environments suggests that both can offer similar benefits in terms of improvements in affect and attention. Thus, exercise programs and/or interventions can provide participants with a choice of environment based on their preferences without compromising the benefits of affect and directed attention. Chapter 3 provided insight into preferences of exercise environment; the finding that participants preferred the immersive virtual green environment could increase individual connectedness with nature. This technology could promote nature connectedness in the form of psychological attachment and positive attitudes towards nature, and increase motivation to visit the natural environment, which could be a psychological construct related to increased overall health and wellbeing (76).

Participants heart rate being significantly higher in the control condition compared to both immersive virtual conditions could imply that virtual reality augments an individual's perceptions of exercise intensity. Moreover, immersive virtual reality exercise may offer a cardiovascular advantage, allowing individuals to achieve the same perceived exercise intensity while experiencing decreased heart rate. This could be beneficial for individuals with cardiovascular issues, as it suggests a potential reduction in cardiovascular stress during exercise. Moreover, qualitative data suggests that participants did perceive a reduction in perceived effort whilst exercising in the immersive virtual reality conditions, which could explain the significant difference in heart rate seen in Chapter 2. Moreover, this calls into question whether participants consistently adhered to the prescribed intensity (RPE 12) throughout the conditions.

The finding that participants perceived cyber sickness symptoms during the immersive virtual urban exercise environment but not the green due to camera movement discomfort when turning a corner has practical implications for immersive virtual environment design. To eliminate cyber sickness symptoms, researchers should aim to increase camera stabilisation (205).

5.3 Limitations and Future Research

A limitation of findings in Chapter 2 was the relatively small sample size (N = 12). This decreased the study's statistical power and limited the generalisability of findings. Moreover, participants in the present study were healthy adults; thus, it is uncertain whether findings can be applied to individuals with clinical conditions, such as sight deficiencies, infections of the vestibular system, or other health problems (205). The lack of an experimental condition applying a real natural environment limits the ability to attribute this finding to the environment and not the virtual reality technology alone (144).

A limitation of the findings in Chapter 3 was the relatively young age of the participants, with a mean age of 22.17±3.59. Future research could explore how older populations perceive and react to immersive virtual reality exercise. Additionally, given the novelty of the immersive virtual reality equipment and the VZFit application, there were initial operational challenges. For instance, if the internet connection dropped, the entire system would stop functioning. Furthermore, the reliance on a stable internet connection for both the immersive virtual reality equipment and the VZFit application presented a significant hurdle. This issue highlights the potential susceptibility of this technology to technical glitches and connectivity issues, which can disrupt the user experience. It also underscores the limitations of using these technologies in settings where dependable internet access cannot be assured. Moreover, the novelty factor of the virtual reality technology was not explored. If novelty wears off over time, it raises the question regarding the long-term viability of this technology. Assessment of factors such as enjoyment were based on only two virtual reality cycling experiences. Thus, it is unknown if

113

enjoyment wears off over time, highlighting the potential need for future long-term studies.

Another limitation of this study is that participants were not provided with pre-arrival dietary or exercise restrictions. Nutrient intake has been shown to influence participant perception of RPE (250). Caffeine ingestion prior to cycling has been shown to significantly lower session ratings of RPE compared to a placebo (251). Moreover, increased carbohydrate ingestion is associated with lower ratings of perceived exertion during running (252). Moreover, research has shown that fatigue levels can significantly impact RPE during exercise (253). Increased levels of self-reported fatigue can lead to higher RPE and reduced work output during self-paced exercise (254).

Future research should start to branch into clinical populations that may benefit from immersive virtual green exercise. Currently, there is little research exploring this. Clinical populations face more barriers to green exercise than non-clinical populations, such as anxiety towards exercising outside and accessibility issues during lengthy stays within hospitals. Thus, immersive virtual reality could provide a way to bring green exercise and nature interactions to them.

5.4 Conclusions

Qualitative and quantitative data within this thesis provided promising evidence for the potential of immersive virtual green exercise as a tool to promote psychological wellbeing, as well as valuable insights into expectations and reactions to immersive virtual exercise. Although this thesis focused on non-clinical populations, the information produced could be applied to numerous clinical populations who would benefit from green exercise, such as those with mental health issues or those who are unable to access green exercise typically (77). A strength of this thesis was that, to the best of the author's knowledge, the first to compare the influence of immersive virtual green and urban exercise on directed attention and explore participant's expectations of immersive virtual reality prior to use.

6.0 References

1. Brymer E, Rogerson M, Barton J. Nature and health: physical activity in nature: Routledge; 2021.

2. Organization WH, Initiative GBU. Report of the 7th WHO Advisory Group Meeting on Buruli Ulcer: 8-11 March 2004, WHO headquarters, Geneva, Switzerland. World Health Organization; 2004.

3. Barton J, Pretty J. What is the Best Dose of Nature and Green Exercise for Improving Mental Health? A Multi-Study Analysis. Environmental Science & Technology. 2010;44(10):3947-55.

4. Lahart I, Darcy P, Gidlow C, Calogiuri G. The effects of green exercise on physical and mental wellbeing: A systematic review. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2019;16(8):1352.

5. Fox KR. The influence of physical activity on mental well-being. Public health nutrition. 1999;2(3a):411-8.

6. Hoare E, Milton K, Foster C, Allender S. The associations between sedentary behaviour and mental health among adolescents: a systematic review. International journal of behavioral nutrition and physical activity. 2016;13(1):1-22.

 Teychenne M, Ball K, Salmon J. Sedentary behavior and depression among adults: a review. International journal of behavioral medicine. 2010;17(4):246-54.
 Peluso MAM, De Andrade LHSG. Physical activity and mental health: the

association between exercise and mood. Clinics. 2005;60(1):61-70.

 Tyson P, Wilson K, Crone D, Brailsford R, Laws K. Physical activity and mental health in a student population. Journal of mental health. 2010;19(6):492-9.
 Shanahan DF, Franco L, Lin BB, Gaston KJ, Fuller RA. The benefits of natural environments for physical activity. Sports Medicine. 2016;46(7):989-95.

11. Wicks C, Barton J, Orbell S, Andrews L. Psychological benefits of outdoor physical activity in natural versus urban environments: A systematic review and meta-analysis of experimental studies. Applied Psychology: Health and Well-Being. 2022;14(3):1037-61.

12. Pretty J, Peacock J, Sellens M, Griffin M. The mental and physical health outcomes of green exercise. International journal of environmental health research. 2005;15(5):319-37.

13. UN D. World urbanization prospects: The 2014 revision. United Nations Department of Economics and Social Affairs, Population Division: New York, NY, USA. 2015;41.

14. Maas J, Verheij RA, Spreeuwenberg P, Groenewegen PP. Physical activity as a possible mechanism behind the relationship between green space and health: a multilevel analysis. BMC public health. 2008;8:1-13.

 Capaldi CA, Dopko RL, Zelenski JM. The relationship between nature connectedness and happiness: A meta-analysis. Frontiers in psychology. 2014:976.
 MacKerron G, Mourato S. Happiness is greater in natural environments.

Global environmental change. 2013;23(5):992-1000.

17. Passmore H-A, Howell AJ. Nature involvement increases hedonic and eudaimonic well-being: A two-week experimental study. Ecopsychology. 2014;6(3):148-54.

18. Reddon JR, Durante SB. Nature exposure sufficiency and insufficiency: The benefits of environmental preservation. Medical hypotheses. 2018;110:38-41.

19. Li H, Zhang X, Wang H, Yang Z, Liu H, Cao Y, et al. Access to nature via virtual reality: A mini-review. Frontiers in Psychology. 2021;12:725288.

20. Antonelli M, Barbieri G, Donelli D. Effects of forest bathing (shinrin-yoku) on levels of cortisol as a stress biomarker: A systematic review and meta-analysis. International journal of biometeorology. 2019;63(8):1117-34.

21. De Vries S, Verheij RA, Groenewegen PP, Spreeuwenberg P. Natural environments—healthy environments? An exploratory analysis of the relationship between greenspace and health. Environment and planning A. 2003;35(10):1717-31.

22. Maas J, Verheij RA, Groenewegen PP, De Vries S, Spreeuwenberg P. Green space, urbanity, and health: how strong is the relation? Journal of epidemiology & community health. 2006;60(7):587-92.

23. Ward Thompson C, Aspinall PA. Natural environments and their impact on activity, health, and quality of life. Applied Psychology: Health and Well-Being. 2011;3(3):230-60.

24. Bowler DE, Buyung-Ali LM, Knight TM, Pullin AS. A systematic review of evidence for the added benefits to health of exposure to natural environments. BMC public health. 2010;10(1):1-10.

25. Hartig T, Evans GW, Jamner LD, Davis DS, Gärling T. Tracking restoration in natural and urban field settings. Journal of environmental psychology. 2003;23(2):109-23.

26. Capaldi CA, Passmore H-A, Nisbet EK, Zelenski JM, Dopko RL. Flourishing in nature: A review of the benefits of connecting with nature and its application as a wellbeing intervention. International Journal of Wellbeing. 2015;5(4).

27. Thompson Coon J, Boddy K, Stein K, Whear R, Barton J, Depledge MH. Does participating in physical activity in outdoor natural environments have a greater effect on physical and mental wellbeing than physical activity indoors? A systematic review. Environmental science & technology. 2011;45(5):1761-72.

28. Silva RA, Rogers K, Buckley TJ. Advancing environmental epidemiology to assess the beneficial influence of the natural environment on human health and well-being. ACS Publications; 2018.

29. Hartig T, Mitchell R, De Vries S, Frumkin H. Nature and health. Annual review of public health. 2014;35:207-28.

30. Paquet C, Orschulok TP, Coffee NT, Howard NJ, Hugo G, Taylor AW, et al. Are accessibility and characteristics of public open spaces associated with a better cardiometabolic health? Landscape and urban planning. 2013;118:70-8.

31. Sturm R, Cohen D. Proximity to urban parks and mental health. The journal of mental health policy and economics. 2014;17(1):19.

32. Ekkel ED, de Vries S. Nearby green space and human health: Evaluating accessibility metrics. Landscape and urban planning. 2017;157:214-20.

33. McMahan EA, Estes D. The effect of contact with natural environments on positive and negative affect: A meta-analysis. The journal of positive psychology. 2015;10(6):507-19.

34. Mayer FS, Frantz CM, Bruehlman-Senecal E, Dolliver K. Why is nature beneficial? The role of connectedness to nature. Environment and behavior. 2009;41(5):607-43.

35. Hansen MM, Jones R, Tocchini K. Shinrin-yoku (forest bathing) and nature therapy: A state-of-the-art review. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2017;14(8):851.

36. Williams F. This is your brain on nature. National geographic. 2016;229(1):48-69. 37. Park B-J, Furuya K, Kasetani T, Takayama N, Kagawa T, Miyazaki Y. Relationship between psychological responses and physical environments in forest settings. Landscape and urban planning. 2011;102(1):24-32.

38. Takayama N, Korpela K, Lee J, Morikawa T, Tsunetsugu Y, Park B-J, et al. Emotional, restorative and vitalizing effects of forest and urban environments at four sites in Japan. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2014;11(7):7207-30.

39. McCaffrey R, Hanson C, McCaffrey W. Garden walking for depression: a research report. Holistic nursing practice. 2010;24(5):252-9.

40. Ulrich RS, Simons RF, Losito BD, Fiorito E, Miles MA, Zelson M. Stress recovery during exposure to natural and urban environments. Journal of environmental psychology. 1991;11(3):201-30.

41. Harle C. Green Exercise: Linking Nature, Health and Wellbeing Edited by Jo Barton, Rachel Bragg, Carly Wood, and Jules N. Pretty New York, Routledge, 2016. Australian Journal of Environmental Education. 2018;34(3):294-6.

42. Bratman GN, Hamilton JP, Daily GC. The impacts of nature experience on human cognitive function and mental health. Annals of the New York academy of sciences. 2012;1249(1):118-36.

43. Berman MG, Jonides J, Kaplan S. The cognitive benefits of interacting with nature. Psychological science. 2008;19(12):1207-12.

44. Dadvand P, Nieuwenhuijsen MJ, Esnaola M, Forns J, Basagaña X, Alvarez-Pedrerol M, et al. Green spaces and cognitive development in primary schoolchildren. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2015;112(26):7937-42.

45. Kuo FE, Sullivan WC. Aggression and violence in the inner city: Effects of environment via mental fatigue. Environment and behavior. 2001;33(4):543-71.

46. Stenfors CU, Van Hedger SC, Schertz KE, Meyer FA, Smith KE, Norman GJ, et al. Positive effects of nature on cognitive performance across multiple experiments: Test order but not affect modulates the cognitive effects. Frontiers in Psychology. 2019;10:1413.

47. Berman MG, Kross E, Krpan KM, Askren MK, Burson A, Deldin PJ, et al. Interacting with nature improves cognition and affect for individuals with depression. Journal of affective disorders. 2012;140(3):300-5.

48. Schertz KE, Berman MG. Understanding nature and its cognitive benefits. Current Directions in Psychological Science. 2019;28(5):496-502.

49. Stevenson MP, Schilhab T, Bentsen P. Attention Restoration Theory II: A systematic review to clarify attention processes affected by exposure to natural environments. Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part B. 2018;21(4):227-68.

50. Mole C. Attention and consciousness. Journal of Consciousness Studies. 2008;15(4):86-104.

51. Rogerson M, Barton J. Effects of the visual exercise environments on cognitive directed attention, energy expenditure and perceived exertion. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2015;12(7):7321-36.

52. Lee J, Li Q, Tyrväinen L, Tsunetsugu Y, Park B-J, Kagawa T, et al. Nature therapy and preventive medicine. Public Health-Social and Behavioral Health. 2012;16:325-50.

53. Itti L, Rees G, Tsotsos JK. Neurobiology of attention: Elsevier; 2005.

54. Kaplan S, Berman MG. Directed attention as a common resource for executive functioning and self-regulation. Perspectives on psychological science. 2010;5(1):43-57.

55. Kaplan S. The restorative benefits of nature: Toward an integrative framework. Journal of environmental psychology. 1995;15(3):169-82.

56. Bratman GN, Anderson CB, Berman MG, Cochran B, De Vries S, Flanders J, et al. Nature and mental health: An ecosystem service perspective. Science advances. 2019;5(7):eaax0903.

57. White M, Elliott L, Taylor T, Wheeler B, Spencer A, Bone A, et al. Recreational physical activity in natural environments and implications for health: A population based cross-sectional study in England. Preventive medicine. 2016;91:383-8.

58. Litleskare S, E. MacIntyre T, Calogiuri G. Enable, reconnect and augment: a new ERA of virtual nature research and application. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 2020;17(5):1738.

59. Godfrey R, Julien M. Urbanisation and health. Clinical Medicine. 2005;5(2):137.

60. Oh RYR, Fielding KS, Nghiem TPL, Chang CC, Shanahan DF, Gaston KJ, et al. Factors influencing nature interactions vary between cities and types of nature interactions. People and Nature. 2021;3(2):405-17.

61. Matz CJ, Stieb DM, Davis K, Egyed M, Rose A, Chou B, et al. Effects of age, season, gender and urban-rural status on time-activity: Canadian Human Activity Pattern Survey 2 (CHAPS 2). International journal of environmental research and public health. 2014;11(2):2108-24.

62. Brasche S, Bischof W. Daily time spent indoors in German homes–baseline data for the assessment of indoor exposure of German occupants. International journal of hygiene and environmental health. 2005;208(4):247-53.

63. Balci S, Ahi B. Mind the gap! Differences between parents' childhood games and their children's game preferences. Contemporary Issues in Early Childhood. 2017;18(4):434-42.

64. Mullan K. A child's day: trends in time use in the UK from 1975 to 2015. The British Journal of Sociology. 2019;70(3):997-1024.

65. Chen W, Zaid SM, Nazarali N. Environmental psychology: The urban built environment impact on human mental health. Planning Malaysia. 2016(5).

66. Okkels N, Kristiansen CB, Munk-Jørgensen P, Sartorius N. Urban mental health: challenges and perspectives. Current opinion in psychiatry. 2018;31(3):258-64.

67. Peen J, Schoevers RA, Beekman AT, Dekker J. The current status of urbanrural differences in psychiatric disorders. Acta psychiatrica scandinavica. 2010;121(2):84-93.

68. Hiremath SS. Impact of Urbanisation on Mental Health: A Critical Appraisal. of. 2021;4:2.

69. Soga M, Evans MJ, Tsuchiya K, Fukano Y. A room with a green view: the importance of nearby nature for mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. Ecological Applications. 2021;31(2):e2248.

70. Kahn Jr PH, Severson RL, Ruckert JH. The human relation with nature and technological nature. Current directions in psychological science. 2009;18(1):37-42.
71. Sherman WR, Craig AB. Understanding virtual reality. San Francisco, CA: Morgan Kauffman. 2003.

72. Mouatt B, Smith AE, Mellow ML, Parfitt G, Smith RT, Stanton TR. The use of virtual reality to influence motivation, affect, enjoyment, and engagement during exercise: A scoping review. Frontiers in Virtual Reality. 2020;1:564664.

73. Hussain SA, Park T, Yildirim I, Xiang Z, Abbasi F, editors. Virtual-reality videos to relieve depression. Virtual, Augmented and Mixed Reality: Applications in Health, Cultural Heritage, and Industry: 10th International Conference, VAMR 2018, Held as Part of HCI International 2018, Las Vegas, NV, USA, July 15-20, 2018, Proceedings, Part II 10; 2018: Springer.

74. Riches S, Azevedo L, Bird L, Pisani S, Valmaggia L. Virtual reality relaxation for the general population: a systematic review. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology. 2021;56:1707-27.

75. Levi D, Kocher S. Virtual nature: The future effects of information technology on our relationship to nature. Environment and behavior. 1999;31(2):203-26.

76. Brambilla E, Petersen E, Stendal K, Sundling V, MacIntyre TE, Calogiuri G. Effects of immersive virtual nature on nature connectedness: A systematic review protocol. Digital Health. 2022;8:20552076221120324.

77. Calogiuri G, Keegan BJ, Birkheim SL, Rydgren TL, Flaten OE, Fröhlich F, et al. A mixed-methods exploration of virtual reality as a tool to promote green exercise. Scientific Reports. 2022;12(1):5715.

78. White MP, Yeo NL, Vassiljev P, Lundstedt R, Wallergård M, Albin M, et al. A prescription for "nature"–the potential of using virtual nature in therapeutics. Neuropsychiatric disease and treatment. 2018:3001-13.

79. Smith JW. Immersive virtual environment technology to supplement environmental perception, preference and behavior research: a review with applications. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2015;12(9):11486-505.

80. Calogiuri G, Litleskare S, MacIntyre TE. Future-thinking through technological nature. Phys Act Nat Settings Green Blue Exerc. 2019;256.

81. Litleskare S, Calogiuri G. Seasonal variations in the effectiveness of immersive virtual nature. HERD: Health Environments Research & Design Journal. 2023;16(1):219-32.

82. Hedblom M, Gunnarsson B, Iravani B, Knez I, Schaefer M, Thorsson P, et al. Reduction of physiological stress by urban green space in a multisensory virtual experiment. Scientific reports. 2019;9(1):10113.

83. Liszio S, Graf L, Masuch M. The relaxing effect of virtual nature: immersive technology provides relief in acute stress situations. Annu Rev Cyberther Telemed. 2018;16:87-93.

84. Mostajeran F, Krzikawski J, Steinicke F, Kühn S. Effects of exposure to immersive videos and photo slideshows of forest and urban environments. Scientific Reports. 2021;11(1):3994.

85. Anderson AP, Mayer MD, Fellows AM, Cowan DR, Hegel MT, Buckey JC. Relaxation with immersive natural scenes presented using virtual reality. Aerospace medicine and human performance. 2017;88(6):520-6.

86. Valtchanov D, Barton KR, Ellard C. Restorative effects of virtual nature settings. Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking. 2010;13(5):503-12.
87. Plante TG, Cage C, Clements S, Stover A. Psychological benefits of exercise paired with virtual reality: Outdoor exercise energizes whereas indoor virtual exercise relaxes. International Journal of Stress Management. 2006;13(1):108.

88. Fuegen K, Breitenbecher KH. Walking and being outdoors in nature increase positive affect and energy. Ecopsychology. 2018;10(1):14-25.

89. Gatersleben B, Andrews M. When walking in nature is not restorative—The role of prospect and refuge. Health & place. 2013;20:91-101.

90. Kjellgren A, Buhrkall H. A comparison of the restorative effect of a natural environment with that of a simulated natural environment. Journal of environmental psychology. 2010;30(4):464-72.

91. Calogiuri G, Litleskare S, Fagerheim KA, Rydgren TL, Brambilla E, Thurston M. Experiencing nature through immersive virtual environments: Environmental perceptions, physical engagement, and affective responses during a simulated nature walk. Frontiers in psychology. 2018;8:2321.

92. Markevych I, Schoierer J, Hartig T, Chudnovsky A, Hystad P, Dzhambov AM, et al. Exploring pathways linking greenspace to health: Theoretical and methodological guidance. Environmental research. 2017;158:301-17.

93. Browning MH, Shipley N, McAnirlin O, Becker D, Yu C-P, Hartig T, et al. An actual natural setting improves mood better than its virtual counterpart: a metaanalysis of experimental data. Frontiers in psychology. 2020;11:2200.

94. Hernandez R, Burrows B, Browning MH, Solai K, Fast D, Litbarg NO, et al. Mindfulness-based virtual reality intervention in hemodialysis patients: a pilot study on end-user perceptions and safety. Kidney360. 2021;2(3):435.

95. LaValle SM. Virtual reality: Cambridge university press; 2023.

96. Ulrich RS. Aesthetic and affective response to natural environment. Behavior and the natural environment: Springer; 1983. p. 85-125.

97. Slater M, Wilbur S. A framework for immersive virtual environments (FIVE): Speculations on the role of presence in virtual environments. Presence: Teleoperators & Virtual Environments. 1997;6(6):603-16.

98. Slater M, Sanchez-Vives MV. Enhancing our lives with immersive virtual reality. Frontiers in Robotics and AI. 2016;3:74.

99. Slater M. Immersion and the illusion of presence in virtual reality. British journal of psychology. 2018;109(3):431-3.

100. Allen B, Hanley T, Rokers B, Green CS. Visual 3D motion acuity predicts discomfort in 3D stereoscopic environments. Entertainment computing. 2016;13:1-9.
101. Merhi O, Faugloire E, Flanagan M, Stoffregen TA. Motion sickness, console

video games, and head-mounted displays. Human factors. 2007;49(5):920-34. 102. Weech S, Kenny S, Barnett-Cowan M. Presence and cybersickness in virtual

reality are negatively related: a review. Frontiers in psychology. 2019;10:158. 103. Sharples S, Cobb S, Moody A, Wilson JR. Virtual reality induced symptoms and effects (VRISE): Comparison of head mounted display (HMD), desktop and projection display systems. Displays. 2008;29(2):58-69.

104. Reason JT, Brand JJ. Motion sickness: Academic press; 1975.

105. LaViola Jr JJ. A discussion of cybersickness in virtual environments. ACM Sigchi Bulletin. 2000;32(1):47-56.

106. Litleskare S. Virtual green exercise-developing a new concept for health promotion. 2022.

107. Baños RM, Liaño V, Botella C, Alcañiz M, Guerrero B, Rey B, editors. Changing induced moods via virtual reality. Persuasive Technology: First International Conference on Persuasive Technology for Human Well-Being, PERSUASIVE 2006, Eindhoven, The Netherlands, May 18-19, 2006 Proceedings 1; 2006: Springer.

108. Palacios AG, Rivera RMB. Eficacia de dos procedimientos de inducción del estado de ánimo e influencia de variables moduladoras. Revista de psicopatología y psicología clínica. 1999;4(1):15-26.

109. Baños RM, Etchemendy E, Castilla D, García-Palacios A, Quero S, Botella C. Positive mood induction procedures for virtual environments designed for elderly people. Interacting with Computers. 2012;24(3):131-8.

110. Westermann R, Spies K, Stahl G, Hesse FW. Relative effectiveness and validity of mood induction procedures: A meta-analysis. European Journal of social psychology. 1996;26(4):557-80.

111. Frost RO, Green ML. Velten mood induction procedure effects: Duration and postexperimental removal. Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin. 1982;8(2):341-7.

112. Van den Berg AE, Koole SL, van der Wulp NY. Environmental preference and restoration:(How) are they related? Journal of environmental psychology. 2003;23(2):135-46.

113. Lee J, Park B-J, Tsunetsugu Y, Kagawa T, Miyazaki Y. Restorative effects of viewing real forest landscapes, based on a comparison with urban landscapes. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research. 2009;24(3):227-34.

114. Lee J, Park B-J, Tsunetsugu Y, Ohira T, Kagawa T, Miyazaki Y. Effect of forest bathing on physiological and psychological responses in young Japanese male subjects. Public health. 2011;125(2):93-100.

115. Park B-J, Tsunetsugu Y, Kasetani T, Hirano H, Kagawa T, Sato M, et al. Physiological effects of shinrin-yoku (taking in the atmosphere of the forest)—using salivary cortisol and cerebral activity as indicators—. Journal of physiological anthropology. 2007;26(2):123-8.

116. Pretty J, Griffin M, Sellens M, Pretty C. Green Exercise: Complementary Roles of Nature, Exercise and Diet in Physical and Emotional Well-Being and. Essex: Centre for Environment and Society University of Essex. 2003.

117. Brymer E, Davids K, Mallabon L. Understanding the psychological health and well-being benefits of physical activity in nature: An ecological dynamics analysis. Ecopsychology. 2014;6(3):189-97.

118. Watson D, Clark LA, Tellegen A. Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scales. Journal of personality and social psychology. 1988;54(6):1063.

119. Zuckerman M. Development of a situation-specific trait-state test for the prediction and measurement of affective responses. Journal of Consulting and clinical psychology. 1977;45(4):513.

120. Brown TA, Barlow DH. A proposal for a dimensional classification system based on the shared features of the DSM-IV anxiety and mood disorders: implications for assessment and treatment. Psychological assessment. 2009;21(3):256.

121. Legrand FD, Jeandet P, Beaumont F, Polidori G. Effects of outdoor walking on positive and negative affect: nature contact makes a big difference. Frontiers in behavioral neuroscience. 2022;16.

122. Lyubomirsky S, King L, Diener E. The benefits of frequent positive affect: Does happiness lead to success? Psychological bulletin. 2005;131(6):803.

123. Garland EL, Fredrickson B, Kring AM, Johnson DP, Meyer PS, Penn DL. Upward spirals of positive emotions counter downward spirals of negativity: Insights from the broaden-and-build theory and affective neuroscience on the treatment of emotion dysfunctions and deficits in psychopathology. Clinical psychology review. 2010;30(7):849-64.

124. Gladwell VF, Brown DK, Wood C, Sandercock GR, Barton JL. The great outdoors: how a green exercise environment can benefit all. Extreme physiology & medicine. 2013;2(1):1-7.

125. Lacharité-Lemieux M, Brunelle J-P, Dionne IJ. Adherence to exercise and affective responses: comparison between outdoor and indoor training. Menopause. 2015;22(7):731-40.

126. Joseph RP, Maddock JE. Observational Park-based physical activity studies: A systematic review of the literature. Preventive medicine. 2016;89:257-77.

127. Dunton GF, Berrigan D, Ballard-Barbash R, Graubard BI, Atienza AA. Environmental influences on exercise intensity and duration in a US time use study. Medicine and science in sports and exercise. 2009;41(9):1698-705.

128. Pennebaker JW, Lightner JM. Competition of internal and external information in an exercise setting. Journal of personality and social psychology. 1980;39(1):165. 129. Ceci R, Hassmén P. Self-monitored exercise at three different RPE intensities in treadmill vs field running. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 1991.

130. Gouw A, Miller T, Parker H. Effects of Green Environment on Anaerobic Performance.

131. Lachowycz K, Jones AP. Greenspace and obesity: a systematic review of the evidence. Obesity reviews. 2011;12(5):e183-e9.

132. Rogerson M, Gladwell VF, Gallagher DJ, Barton JL. Influences of green outdoors versus indoors environmental settings on psychological and social outcomes of controlled exercise. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2016;13(4):363.

133. Brown DK, Barton JL, Pretty J, Gladwell VF. Walks4Work: Assessing the role of the natural environment in a workplace physical activity intervention. Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment & Health. 2014:390-9.

134. Rogerson M, Wood C, Pretty J, Schoenmakers P, Bloomfield D, Barton J. Regular doses of nature: The efficacy of green exercise interventions for mental wellbeing. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2020;17(5):1526.

135. Finley EP, Bollinger M, Noël PH, Amuan ME, Copeland LA, Pugh JA, et al. A national cohort study of the association between the polytrauma clinical triad and suicide-related behavior among US Veterans who served in Iraq and Afghanistan. American journal of public health. 2015;105(2):380-7.

136. Hug S-M, Hansmann R, Monn C, Krütli P, Seeland K. Restorative effects of physical activity in forests and indoor settings. International Journal of Fitness. 2008;4(2).

137. Barton J, Wood C, Pretty J, Rogerson M. Green exercise for health: A dose of nature. Green exercise: Routledge; 2016. p. 26-36.

138. Ekkekakis P, Petruzzello SJ. Acute aerobic exercise and affect: current status, problems and prospects regarding dose-response. Sports medicine. 1999;28:337-47.

139. Ekkekakis P, Parfitt G, Petruzzello SJ. The pleasure and displeasure people feel when they exercise at different intensities: decennial update and progress towards a tripartite rationale for exercise intensity prescription. Sports medicine. 2011;41:641-71.

140. Carter EE, Bird MD, Jackman PC. Comparing the Effects of Affect-Regulated Green and Indoor Exercise on Psychological Distress and Enjoyment in University Undergraduate Students: A Pilot Study. Journal for Advancing Sport Psychology in Research. 2022;2(2):23-34.

141. Calogiuri G, Evensen K, Weydahl A, Andersson K, Patil G, Ihlebæk C, et al. Green exercise as a workplace intervention to reduce job stress. Results from a pilot study. Work. 2016;53(1):99-111.

142. Focht BC. Brief walks in outdoor and laboratory environments: effects on affective responses, enjoyment, and intentions to walk for exercise. Research quarterly for exercise and sport. 2009;80(3):611-20.

143. Lee AC, Maheswaran R. The health benefits of urban green spaces: a review of the evidence. Journal of public health. 2011;33(2):212-22.

144. Litleskare S, Fröhlich F, Flaten OE, Haile A, Kjøs Johnsen SÅ, Calogiuri G. Taking real steps in virtual nature: a randomized blinded trial. Virtual reality. 2022;26(4):1777-93.

145. Finkelstein S, Barnes T, Wartell Z, Suma EA, editors. Evaluation of the exertion and motivation factors of a virtual reality exercise game for children with autism. 2013 1st workshop on virtual and augmented assistive technology (VAAT); 2013: IEEE.

146. Törnbom K, Danielsson A. Experiences of treadmill walking with nonimmersive virtual reality after stroke or acquired brain injury–A qualitative study. PloS one. 2018;13(12):e0209214.

147. Baumeister RF, Vohs KD, Nathan DeWall C, Zhang L. How emotion shapes behavior: Feedback, anticipation, and reflection, rather than direct causation. Personality and social psychology review. 2007;11(2):167-203.

148. Rogerson M, Barton J, Pretty J, Gladwell V. The green exercise concept: Two intertwining pathways to health and well-being. Physical Activity in Natural Settings: Routledge; 2019. p. 75-94.

149. Calogiuri G, Litleskare S, Fröhlich F. Physical activity and virtual nature: perspectives on the health and behavioral benefits of virtual green exercise. Nature and Health. 2021:127-46.

150. Keniger LE, Gaston KJ, Irvine KN, Fuller RA. What are the benefits of interacting with nature? International journal of environmental research and public health. 2013;10(3):913-35.

151. Calogiuri G, Nordtug H, Weydahl A. The potential of using exercise in nature as an intervention to enhance exercise behavior: Results from a pilot study. Perceptual and motor skills. 2015;121(2):350-70.

152. Yu C-P, Lee H-Y, Lu W-H, Huang Y-C, Browning MH. Restorative effects of virtual natural settings on middle-aged and elderly adults. Urban Forestry & Urban Greening. 2020;56:126863.

153. Nukarinen T, Istance HO, Rantala J, Mäkelä J, Korpela K, Ronkainen K, et al., editors. Physiological and psychological restoration in matched real and virtual natural environments. Extended abstracts of the 2020 CHI conference on human factors in computing systems; 2020.

154. Browning MH, Mimnaugh KJ, Van Riper CJ, Laurent HK, LaValle SM. Can simulated nature support mental health? Comparing short, single-doses of 360-degree nature videos in virtual reality with the outdoors. Frontiers in psychology. 2020;10:2667.

155. Brooks AM, Ottley KM, Arbuthnott KD, Sevigny P. Nature-related mood effects: Season and type of nature contact. Journal of environmental psychology. 2017;54:91-102.

156. Chirico A, Gaggioli A. When virtual feels real: Comparing emotional responses and presence in virtual and natural environments. Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking. 2019;22(3):220-6.

157. Olafsdottir G, Cloke P, Schulz A, Van Dyck Z, Eysteinsson T, Thorleifsdottir B, et al. Health benefits of walking in nature: A randomized controlled study under conditions of real-life stress. Environment and Behavior. 2020;52(3):248-74.

158. Wooller JJ, Rogerson M, Barton J, Micklewright D, Gladwell V. Can simulated green exercise improve recovery from acute mental stress? Frontiers in psychology. 2018;9:2167.

159. Wood C, Flynn M, Law R, Naufahu J, Smyth N. The effect of the visual exercise environment on the response to psychological stress: a pilot study. Anxiety, Stress, & Coping. 2020;33(6):716-29.

160. Alkahtani S, Eisa A, Kannas J, Shamlan G. Effect of acute high-intensity interval cycling while viewing a virtual natural scene on mood and eating behavior in men: A randomized pilot trial. Clinical Nutrition Experimental. 2019;28:92-101.

161. Annesi JJ, Mazas J. Effects of virtual reality-enhanced exercise equipment on adherence and exercise-induced feeling states. Perceptual and motor skills. 1997;85(3):835-44.

162. Harte JL, Eifert GH. The effects of running, environment, and attentional focus on athletes' catecholamine and cortisol levels and mood. Psychophysiology. 1995;32(1):49-54.

163. Legrand FD, Race M, Herring MP. Acute effects of outdoor and indoor exercise on feelings of energy and fatigue in people with depressive symptoms. Journal of Environmental Psychology. 2018;56:91-6.

164. Byrne A, Byrne D. The effect of exercise on depression, anxiety and other mood states: a review. Journal of psychosomatic research. 1993;37(6):565-74.
165. Imboden C, Claussen MC, Seifritz E, Gerber M. Physical activity for the treatment and prevention of depression: a rapid review of meta-analyses. Deutsche Zeitschrift für Sportmedizin. 2021;72(6):280-7.

166. Plante TG, Aldridge A, Bogden R, Hanelin C. Might virtual reality promote the mood benefits of exercise? Computers in Human Behavior. 2003;19(4):495-509.
167. Cox DT, Shanahan DF, Hudson HL, Fuller RA, Anderson K, Hancock S, et al. Doses of nearby nature simultaneously associated with multiple health benefits.

International journal of environmental research and public health. 2017;14(2):172. 168. Barton J, Bragg R, Pretty J, Roberts J, Wood C. The wilderness expedition: An effective life course intervention to improve young people's well-being and connectedness to nature. Journal of Experiential Education. 2016;39(1):59-72.

169. Dużmańska N, Strojny P, Strojny A. Can simulator sickness be avoided? A review on temporal aspects of simulator sickness. Frontiers in psychology. 2018;9:2132.

170. World Health Organization t. Global recommendations on physical activity for health: World Health Organization; 2010.

171. Calogiuri G, Chroni S. The impact of the natural environment on the promotion of active living: An integrative systematic review. BMC public health. 2014;14(1):1-27.

172. Selby S, Hayes C, O'Sullivan N, O'Neil A, Harmon D. Facilitators and barriers to green exercise in chronic pain. Irish Journal of Medical Science (1971-). 2019;188:973-8.

173. Frumkin H, Bratman GN, Breslow SJ, Cochran B, Kahn Jr PH, Lawler JJ, et al. Nature contact and human health: A research agenda. Environmental health perspectives. 2017;125(7):075001.

174. Bratman GN, Daily GC, Levy BJ, Gross JJ. The benefits of nature experience: Improved affect and cognition. Landscape and Urban Planning. 2015;138:41-50. 175. Oinonen KA, Mazmanian D. To what extent do oral contraceptives influence mood and affect? Journal of affective disorders. 2002;70(3):229-40.

176. White MP, Pahl S, Ashbullby KJ, Burton F, Depledge MH. The effects of exercising in different natural environments on psycho-physiological outcomes in post-menopausal women: A simulation study. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2015;12(9):11929-53.

177. Plante TG, Aldridge A, Su D, Bogdan R, Belo M, Kahn K. Does virtual reality enhance the management of stress when paired with exercise? An exploratory study. International Journal of Stress Management. 2003;10(3):203.

178. Chan SHM, Qiu L, Esposito G, Mai KP, Tam K-P, Cui J. Nature in virtual reality improves mood and reduces stress: evidence from young adults and senior citizens. Virtual reality. 2021:1-16.

179. Duncan MJ, Clarke ND, Birch SL, Tallis J, Hankey J, Bryant E, et al. The effect of green exercise on blood pressure, heart rate and mood state in primary school children. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2014;11(4):3678-88.

180. Yeh H-P, Stone JA, Churchill SM, Brymer E, Davids K. Physical and emotional benefits of different exercise environments designed for treadmill running.

International journal of environmental research and public health. 2017;14(7):752. 181. Sahni P, Kumar J. Effect of nature experience on fronto-parietal correlates of neurocognitive processes involved in directed attention: An ERP study. Annals of Neurosciences. 2020;27(3-4):136-47.

182. Tiego J, Testa R, Bellgrove MA, Pantelis C, Whittle S. A hierarchical model of inhibitory control. Frontiers in psychology. 2018;9:1339.

183. Hartig T, Böök A, Garvill J, Olsson T, Gärling T. Environmental influences on psychological restoration. Scandinavian journal of psychology. 1996;37(4):378-93. 184. Kaplan R, Kaplan S. The experience of nature: A psychological perspective: Cambridge university press; 1989.

185. Ottosson J, Grahn P. A comparison of leisure time spent in a garden with leisure time spent indoors: On measures of restoration in residents in geriatric care. Landscape research. 2005;30(1):23-55.

186. Dietrich A. Functional neuroanatomy of altered states of consciousness: The transient hypofrontality hypothesis. Consciousness and cognition. 2003;12(2):231-56.

187. Dietrich A, Sparling PB. Endurance exercise selectively impairs prefrontaldependent cognition. Brain and cognition. 2004;55(3):516-24.

188. Dietrich A. Transient hypofrontality as a mechanism for the psychological effects of exercise. Psychiatry research. 2006;145(1):79-83.

189. Tammen VV. Elite middle and long distance runners associative/dissociative coping. Journal of Applied Sport Psychology. 1996;8(1):1-8.

190. Jones L, Wheat J. Green and Pleasant Lands: The Affective and Cerebral Hemodynamic Effects of Presence in Virtual Environments During Exercise. Perceptual and Motor Skills. 2023;130(2):826-43.

191. Wechsler D. Wechsler adult intelligence scale. Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology. 1955.

192. Cowan N. The magical number 4 in short-term memory: A reconsideration of mental storage capacity. Behavioral and brain sciences. 2001;24(1):87-114.

193. Borg GA. Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. Medicine & science in sports & exercise. 1982.

194. Borg G. Borg's perceived exertion and pain scales: Human kinetics; 1998.

195. Eston R, Williams J. Reliability of ratings of perceived effort regulation of exercise intensity. British journal of sports medicine. 1988;22(4):153-5.

196. Katsanos CS, Moffatt RJ. Reliability of heart rate responses at given ratings of perceived exertion in cycling and walking. Research quarterly for exercise and sport. 2005;76(4):433.

197. Koike A, Yajima T, Adachi H, Shimizu N, Kano H, Sugimoto K, et al. Evaluation of exercise capacity using submaximal exercise at a constant work rate in patients with cardiovascular disease. Circulation. 1995;91(6):1719-24.

198. Yeung RR. The acute effects of exercise on mood state. Journal of psychosomatic research. 1996;40(2):123-41.

199. Kopp M, Steinlechner M, Ruedl G, Ledochowski L, Rumpold G, Taylor AH. Acute effects of brisk walking on affect and psychological well-being in individuals with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes research and clinical practice. 2012;95(1):25-9.

200. Ekkekakis P. The dual-mode theory of affective responses to exercise in metatheoretical context: I. Initial impetus, basic postulates, and philosophical framework. International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology. 2009;2(1):73-94.
201. Linnell KJ, Caparos S, de Fockert JW, Davidoff J. Urbanization decreases attentional engagement. Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance. 2013;39(5):1232.

202. Chang Y-K, Chu C-H, Wang C-C, Wang Y-C, Song T-F, Tsai C-L, et al. Dose– response relation between exercise duration and cognition. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2015;47(1):159-65.

203. Jhangiani RS, Chiang I-CA, Cuttler C, Leighton DC. Research methods in psychology: Kwantlen Polytechnic University; 2019.

204. Abernathy M, Shaw LA, Lutteroth C, Buckley J, Corballis PM, Wünsche BC, editors. Enjoyment, Immersion, and Attentional Focus in a Virtual Reality Exergame with Differing Visual Environments. ICAT-EGVE; 2017.

205. Litleskare S, Calogiuri G. Camera stabilization in 360 videos and its impact on cyber sickness, environmental perceptions, and psychophysiological responses to a simulated nature walk: a single-blinded randomized trial. Frontiers in Psychology. 2019:2436.

206. Blascovich J. Social influence within immersive virtual environments. The social life of avatars: Presence and interaction in shared virtual environments. 2002:127-45.

207. Landers DM, Petruzzello SJ. Physical activity, fitness, and anxiety. 1994.

208. Brymer E, Freeman E, Richardson M. One health: The well-being impacts of human-nature relationships. Frontiers Media SA; 2019. p. 1611.

209. Zeng N, Pope Z, Gao Z. Acute effect of virtual reality exercise bike games on college students' physiological and psychological outcomes. Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking. 2017;20(7):453-7.

210. Shaw LA, Wuensche BC, Lutteroth C, Buckley J, Corballis P, editors. Evaluating sensory feedback for immersion in exergames. Proceedings of the Australasian Computer Science Week Multiconference; 2017.

211. Kennedy RS, Drexler J, Kennedy RC. Research in visually induced motion sickness. Applied ergonomics. 2010;41(4):494-503.

212. Bird JM, Karageorghis CI, Baker SJ, Brookes DA. Effects of music, video, and 360-degree video on cycle ergometer exercise at the ventilatory threshold.

Scandinavian journal of medicine & science in sports. 2019;29(8):1161-73.

213. Cao L, Peng C, Dong Y. Ellic's exercise class: promoting physical activities during exergaming with immersive virtual reality. Virtual reality. 2021;25:597-612.

214. Pyae A, editor Towards Understanding Users' Engagement and Enjoyment in Immersive Virtual Reality-Based Exercises. Adjunct Publication of the 23rd International Conference on Mobile Human-Computer Interaction; 2021.

215. Yoo S, Kay J, editors. VRun: running-in-place virtual reality exergame. Proceedings of the 28th Australian Conference on Computer-Human Interaction; 2016.

216. McMichael L, Farič N, Newby K, Potts HW, Hon A, Smith L, et al. Parents of adolescents perspectives of physical activity, gaming and virtual reality: Qualitative study. JMIR Serious Games. 2020;8(3):e14920.

217. Clarke V, Braun V, Hayfield N. Thematic analysis. Qualitative psychology: A practical guide to research methods. 2015;3:222-48.

218. Dhakal K. NVivo. Journal of the Medical Library Association: JMLA. 2022;110(2):270.

219. Finkelstein S, Nickel A, Lipps Z, Barnes T, Wartell Z, Suma EA. Astrojumper: Motivating exercise with an immersive virtual reality exergame. Presence: Teleoperators and Virtual Environments. 2011;20(1):78-92.

Banos RM, Escobar P, Cebolla A, Guixeres J, Alvarez Pitti J, Lisón JF, et al.
Using virtual reality to distract overweight children from bodily sensations during exercise. Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking. 2016;19(2):115-9.
McCLURE C, Schofield D. Running virtual: The effect of virtual reality on exercise. 2019.

222. Valmaggia LR, Latif L, Kempton MJ, Rus-Calafell M. Virtual reality in the psychological treatment for mental health problems: An systematic review of recent evidence. Psychiatry research. 2016;236:189-95.

223. Bruun-Pedersen JR, Pedersen KS, Serafin S, Kofoed LB, editors. Augmented exercise biking with virtual environments for elderly users: A preliminary study for retirement home physical therapy. 2014 2nd Workshop on Virtual and Augmented Assistive Technology (VAAT); 2014: IEEE.

224. Hartig T, Staats H. The need for psychological restoration as a determinant of environmental preferences. Journal of environmental psychology. 2006;26(3):215-26.

225. Purcell AT, Lamb R, Peron EM, Falchero S. Preference or preferences for landscape? Journal of environmental psychology. 1994;14(3):195-209.

226. Beute F, de Kort YA. Thinking of nature: associations with natural versus urban environments and their relation to preference. Landscape Research. 2018.
227. Kaplan S. Aesthetics, affect, and cognition: Environmental preference from an evolutionary perspective. Environment and behavior. 1987;19(1):3-32.

228. Kellert SR, Wilson EO. The biophilia hypothesis: Island press; 1993.

229. Witmer BG, Singer MJ. Measuring presence in virtual environments: A presence questionnaire. Presence. 1998;7(3):225-40.

230. Wang G, Suh A. User adaptation to cybersickness in virtual reality: a qualitative study. 2019.

depression. BJPsych open. 2016;2(1):74-80.

231. McCann RA, Armstrong CM, Skopp NA, Edwards-Stewart A, Smolenski DJ, June JD, et al. Virtual reality exposure therapy for the treatment of anxiety disorders: an evaluation of research quality. Journal of anxiety disorders. 2014;28(6):625-31.
232. Powers MB, Emmelkamp PM. Virtual reality exposure therapy for anxiety disorders: A meta-analysis. Journal of anxiety disorders. 2008;22(3):561-9.
233. Falconer CJ, Rovira A, King JA, Gilbert P, Antley A, Fearon P, et al. Embodying self-compassion within virtual reality and its effects on patients with

234. Zeng N, Pope Z, Lee JE, Gao Z. Virtual reality exercise for anxiety and depression: A preliminary review of current research in an emerging field. Journal of clinical medicine. 2018;7(3):42.

235. Kim G, Biocca F, editors. Immersion in virtual reality can increase exercise motivation and physical performance. Virtual, Augmented and Mixed Reality: Applications in Health, Cultural Heritage, and Industry: 10th International Conference, VAMR 2018, Held as Part of HCI International 2018, Las Vegas, NV,

USA, July 15-20, 2018, Proceedings, Part II 10; 2018: Springer.

236. Liu W, Zeng N, Pope ZC, McDonough DJ, Gao Z. Acute effects of immersive virtual reality exercise on young adults' situational motivation. Journal of Clinical Medicine. 2019;8(11):1947.

237. Meldrum D, Herdman S, Vance R, Murray D, Malone K, Duffy D, et al. Effectiveness of conventional versus virtual reality–based balance exercises in vestibular rehabilitation for unilateral peripheral vestibular loss: results of a randomized controlled trial. Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation. 2015;96(7):1319-28. e1.

238. Deci EL, Ryan RM. Intrinsic motivation and self-determination in human behavior: Springer Science & Business Media; 2013.

239. Mestre DR, Ewald M, Maiano C. Virtual reality and exercise: behavioral and psychological effects of visual feedback. Annual Review of Cybertherapy and Telemedicine 2011. 2011:122-7.

240. Gold JI, Belmont KA, Thomas DA. The neurobiology of virtual reality pain attenuation. CyberPsychology & Behavior. 2007;10(4):536-44.

241. McCaul KD, Malott JM. Distraction and coping with pain. Psychological bulletin. 1984;95(3):516.

242. Wickens CD. Multiple resources and mental workload. Human factors. 2008;50(3):449-55.

243. Matsangidou M, Ang CS, Mauger AR, Intarasirisawat J, Otkhmezuri B, Avraamides MN. Is your virtual self as sensational as your real? Virtual Reality: The effect of body consciousness on the experience of exercise sensations. Psychology of sport and exercise. 2019;41:218-24.

244. Mikulas WL, Vodanovich SJ. The essence of boredom. The Psychological Record. 1993;43(1):3.

245. Smith BL, Handley P, Eldredge DA. Sex differences in exercise motivation and body-image satisfaction among college students. Perceptual and motor skills. 1998;86(2):723-32.

246. Farič N, Yorke E, Varnes L, Newby K, Potts HW, Smith L, et al. Younger adolescents' perceptions of physical activity, exergaming, and virtual reality:
Qualitative intervention development study. JMIR Serious Games. 2019;7(2):e11960.
247. Lai NYG, Wei S, Halim D, Fow K-L, Kang HS, Yu LJ, editors. Why Not More Virtual Reality in Higher Ed Teaching and Learning? 2021 IEEE International Conference on Engineering, Technology & Education (TALE); 2021: IEEE.

248. Hillmann C, Hillmann C. Comparing the gear vr, oculus go, and oculus quest. Unreal for Mobile and Standalone VR: Create Professional VR Apps Without Coding. 2019:141-67.

249. Guo J, Weng D, Duh HB-L, Liu Y, Wang Y, editors. Effects of using HMDs on visual fatigue in virtual environments. 2017 IEEE Virtual Reality (VR); 2017: IEEE. 250. Backhouse S, Ali A, Biddle S, Williams C. Carbohydrate ingestion during prolonged high-intensity intermittent exercise: impact on affect and perceived exertion. Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports. 2007;17(5):605-10.

251. Killen L, Green J, O'Neal E, McIntosh J, Hornsby J, Coates T. Effects of caffeine on session ratings of perceived exertion. European journal of applied physiology. 2013;113(3):721-7.

252. Utter AC, Kang J, Nieman DC, Dumke CL, McAnulty SR, Vinci DM, et al. Carbohydrate supplementation and perceived exertion during prolonged running. Medicine and science in sports and exercise. 2004;36(6):1036-41.

253. Eston R, Faulkner J, St Clair Gibson A, Noakes T, Parfitt G. The effect of antecedent fatiguing activity on the relationship between perceived exertion and physiological activity during a constant load exercise task. Psychophysiology. 2007;44(5):779-86.

254. Brownsberger J, Edwards A, Crowther R, Cottrell D. Impact of mental fatigue on self-paced exercise. International journal of sports medicine. 2013:1029-36.